

China NT Pharma Group Company Limited 中國泰凌醫藥集團有限公司

Stock Code: 01011



Annual Report 2012

Contents

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND BOARD COMMITTEES	2
CORPORATE INFORMATION	3
FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS	4
FIVE-YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY	5
CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT	6
MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	8
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT	21
DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT	32
REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS	37
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	48
CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT	50
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	51
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET	52
BALANCE SHEET	54
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	55
CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT	56
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	58

2 Board of Directors and Board Committees

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Executive Director Mr. NG Tit (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)

Non-executive Directors Ms. CHIN Yu

Dr. QIAN Wei Mr. HUNG Leung Mr. WANG Fan

Independent Non-executive Directors Mr. Patrick SUN

Mr. Yue Nien Martin TANG

Dr. Lap-Chee TSUI

BOARD COMMITTEES

Audit Committee Mr. Patrick SUN (Chairman)

Mr. Yue Nien Martin TANG

Dr. Lap-Chee TSUI

Remuneration Committee Mr. Yue Nien Martin TANG (Chairman)

Mr. Patrick SUN Mr. NG Tit

Nomination Committee Mr. NG Tit (Chairman)

Mr. Patrick SUN

Mr. Yue Nien Martin TANG

Corporate Information

COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. MOK Ming Wai

AUDITORS

KPMG

Certified Public Accountants

LEGAL ADVISORS AS TO HONG KONG LAW

Freshfields Bruckhaus Deringer

COMPLIANCE ADVISOR

Octal Capital Limited

PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

Unit 1505, 15/F Bank of East Asia Harbour View Centre 56 Gloucester Road, Wanchai Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS AND HEADQUARTERS IN CHINA

3-5/F, Urban City Center 45 Nanchang Road, Shanghai, PRC

REGISTERED OFFICE

Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive PO Box 2681 Grand Cayman, KY 1-1111 Cayman Islands

HONG KONG SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Tricor Investor Services Limited 26th Floor, Tesbury Centre 28 Queen's Road East Wanchai, Hong Kong

CAYMAN ISLANDS PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Codan Trust Company (Cayman) Limited Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive PO Box 2681 Grand Cayman, KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

Agricultural Bank of China Limited
Bank of Communications Limited
The Bank of East Asia, Limited
Bank of Shanghai Co., Limited
China CITIC Bank Corporation Limited
China Construction Bank Corporation
China Everbright Bank Co., Limited
China Merchants Bank Co., Limited
Shanghai Pudong Development Bank Co., Limited

INVESTOR RELATIONS

Tel: (852) 2808 1606 Fax: (852) 2508 9459 Email: ir@ntpharma.com

COMPANY'S WEBSITE

http://www.ntpharma.com

STOCK CODE

1011

4 Financial Highlights

A summary of the main financial data of China NT Pharma Group Company Limited ("NT Pharma" or the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Group") for the year ended 31 December 2012 is set out below:

	For the year ended 31 December		
	2012	2011	% Change
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Turnover	739,132	2,758,142	(73.2)%
Gross profit	271,819	890,646	(69.5)%
(Loss) profit from operations (Note 1)	(1,117,190)	365,552	(405.6)%
(Loss) profit attributable to equity shareholders			
of the Company	(1,109,316)	234,377	(573.3)%
(Loss) earnings per share (RMB cents)			
Basic	(102.53)	23.41	(538.0)%
Diluted	(102.53)	23.22	(541.6)%

Note:

(1) (Loss) profit from operations for the year ended 31 December 2012 is stated after business restructuring costs of RMB676,722,000 (2011: nil).

The board of directors (the "Directors") of the Company (the "Board") did not recommend the payment of a final dividend for the year ended 31 December 2012.

Five-Year Financial Summary

_		
D	- (- 1 -
М		

RESULTS					
		For the	e year ended 3	31 December	
	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Turnover	739,132	2,758,142	2,667,978	2,395,038	1,413,985
Gross profit	271,819	890,646	663,203	479,871	235,081
(Loss) profit from operations	(1,117,190)	365,552	255,537	192,385	87,690
(Loss) profit before taxation	(1,177,288)	307,469	210,158	175,257	73,413
(Loss) profit for the year	(1,109,316)	234,377	129,410	117,170	53,263
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES					
			At 31 Decei	mber	
	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Total non-current assets	397,671	320,073	288,076	234,188	158,797
Total current assets	1,827,321	3,250,963	2,467,260	1,713,000	820,269
Total current liabilities	1,318,945	1,514,494	2,250,398	1,608,307	762,508
Net current assets	508,376	1,736,469	216,862	104,693	57,761
Total assets less current liabilities	906,047	2,056,542	504,938	338,881	216,558
Total non-current liabilities	21,053	1,235	2,661	2,005	882
Net assets	884,994	2,055,307	502,277	336,876	215,676
Total equity attributable to equity					
shareholders of the Company	884,994	2,040,177	487,147	321,746	200,546

Chairman's Statement

Dear Shareholders,

On behalf of the Board, I am pleased to present the annual report of NT Pharma for the year ended 31 December 2012.

The year 2012 marked the first full year for NT Pharma since its listing on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "HKSE") on 20 April 2011. The transition from a private enterprise to a publicly-listed company had been a demanding yet fulfilling journey and was a testament to the commitments and dedication of the management team and the employees of the Group.

The operating environment for the pharmaceutical industry remained highly challenging during 2012, as the Chinese government continued to impose more stringent controls on all aspects of the industry, including manufacturing standards, pricing levels, tendering methods, drug prescription, etc. In particular, the Chinese Ministry of Health had enforced strict guidelines on the prescription of antibiotics by hospitals throughout the year, which created immediate pressures and uncertainties on the short-term sales performance of Fortum, an antibiotic product manufactured by GlaxoSmithKline plc ("GSK") and the highest revenue contributor to the Group's third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales business. Furthermore, the sales activities of Fortum were disrupted during the year by GSK gradually substituting imported Fortum with the domestically manufactured version of the product. As a result of these factors, the revenue of Fortum decreased by 50.7% for the year ended 31 December 2012 compared with the previous year. Furthermore, another key product of the Group, the oncology drug Libod, suffered from a shortage of supply during the year, as its manufacturer, Shanghai Fudan-Zhangjiang Bio-Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd, ("FDZH") experienced certain production capacity constraints when it upgraded its facilities to meet the new GMP standards. As a result, the revenue of Libod decreased by 30.5% for the year ended 31 December 2012 as compared with the previous year. In addition, the Group underwent a thorough review of its business model and product portfolio throughout the year. Several dermatological products, as well as the over-the-counter ("OTC") promotion business, were identified to have under-performed significantly. The Group reached the conclusion that it would not be financially viable to continue with these products and the OTC business. These were therefore terminated before the end of the year.

Besides the pharmaceutical industry, the Chinese government has also intensified the regulatory controls on the vaccine industry in recent years. The new China pharmacopeia was implemented in the second half of 2011 which changed the product specifications of imported vaccines. Further controls on the manufacturing, distribution and storage of vaccines were subsequently introduced. The Chinese government had also implemented strict fiscal controls on the local Centers for Disease Control and Prevention ("CDCs"), the principal body for administering vaccination in the People's Republic of China ("China" or "PRC"), which led to increased difficulties in cash collection by vaccine suppliers and distributors, such as NT Pharma, from these CDCs. As a result, the Group's vaccine supply chain and promotion business units had to face issues such as shrinking margins, slow-moving inventories and long receivables. The situation was further exacerbated by the withdrawal of several key vaccine products by the Group's suppliers from the China market. As there was no indication of these adverse operating conditions abating in the near future, the Group started to gradually exit from the low-margin vaccine business and downsized its vaccine promotion and sales team during the first half of 2012. The restructuring exercise was largely completed by the end of 2012. Going forward, the Company has largely ceased doing new businesses with the CDCs as the residual vaccine business only represents a small portion of the overall business of the Group.

Chairman's Statement

Due to the foregoing reasons, the Group had to incur significant amounts of expenses and charges in relation to staff redundancy and impairments of accounts receivables, inventories, intangible assets, deposits and performance guarantees for the terminated vaccine and OTC business and dermatological products, which led to a net loss of RMB1,109.3 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to a net profit of RMB234.4 million for the previous year.

Despite the substantial loss incurred during 2012, the restructuring exercise presented an opportunity for NT Pharma to re-assess its future business strategies and directions. Going forward, the Group will focus on the third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales business, while the residual vaccine business will represent only a small portion of the overall business. After cessation of the OTC business and dermatological product lines at the end of 2012, it is the intention of NT Pharma to realign its focus on more specialized, high-end and high-growth therapeutic areas. The Group has identified oncology, anti-infectives and central nervous system ("CNS") as the specialized areas that meet the criteria for future growth. At the beginning of 2013, the Group has established a separate business unit under the pharmaceutical promotion and sales business for each of these therapeutic areas. Each business unit has a distinct sales force and dedicated management team; as well as a key "flagship" product. Libod and Fortum will be the key products for the oncology and anti-infectives business units, respectively; whilst Shusi, which is produced by the Group's own factory in Suzhou, will be the key product for the CNS business unit. NT Pharma believes that the new business structure will form a solid platform for the Group to focus on executing its strategy for the pharmaceutical promotion and sales business.

In addition to the afore-mentioned changes to the promotion and sales team, the Company is also strengthening its management capabilities by hiring new personnel in key positions of finance, marketing, human resources and medical research functions, as the Company believes that the depth and quality of these management talents are critical to the successful execution of its new strategy. The Company has also strengthened its internal control and credit control systems and procedures with a view of enhancing its management of working capital and cash flow.

Looking ahead, NT Pharma will continue to pursue growth through the expansion of its product portfolio by introducing more quality products in the three therapeutic areas as described above. The Group will continue to search for acquisition targets as well as potential strategic collaboration opportunities with due care and diligence. The Group also remains committed to continuously striving to improve its financial performance through better management of its operating margins, working capital and cash flow.

Finally, on behalf of the Board, I would like to thank the Directors and the employees of the Group for their efforts and dedications, and our shareholders and business partners for their support during the year in spite of the difficulties faced by the Group. I remain confident that NT Pharma is now on the right track of realigning itself to create long-term value for the shareholders.

Ng Tit

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

1. OVERVIEW

8

NT Pharma is a leading third-party pharmaceutical and vaccine promotion and sales services provider in China. The Group's history dates back to 1995 and the Company's shares were listed on the HKSE on 20 April 2011. NT Pharma has an extensive third-party promotion network covering more than 4,000 hospitals in China. The Group also possesses manufacturing capabilities through its wholly-owned subsidiary, Suzhou First Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. ("Suzhou First") which is GMP-certified and has obtained approvals from the State Food and Drug Administration of China (the "SFDA") for 175 drug licenses to manufacture and sell pharmaceutical products.

2012 proved to be an extremely difficult year for the Company as it faced many challenges and uncertainties in both its vaccine and pharmaceutical businesses. The vaccine business suffered from a drastically reduced product portfolio following the withdrawal of several key vaccine products by the Group's foreign suppliers from the China market since the implementation of the new China pharmacopeia in the second half of 2011. At the same time, strict regulatory controls on the distribution, transportation and storage of vaccines and fiscal controls on the funding methods of the local CDCs created tremendous operating and financial pressures on the Company. As the Group's vaccine supply chain and promotion business units began to face deteriorating operating conditions such as shrinking margins, slow-moving inventories and long receivables ageing, which showed no sign of alleviation in the near future, the management of NT Pharma underwent a review of its vaccine business during the second quarter of 2012. As a result of the review, the Company made the decisive step to gradually exit from the low-margin vaccine business and downsize its vaccine promotion and sales team in the second quarter of 2012. This decision entailed a major restructuring exercise which involved staff reduction and business realignment. However, the restructuring exercise proved to be much more challenging than anticipated; as a result the Company incurred significant restructuring costs including trade receivables impairment and inventories write-downs, which had a material adverse impact on the year's financial results. Going forward, the Company has largely ceased doing new businesses with the CDCs as the residual vaccine business only represents a small portion of the overall business of the Group.

At the same time, the pharmaceutical business of the Company also encountered several issues during the year. Fortum, an antibiotic manufactured by GSK and the largest contributor to the Company's revenue by product, experienced a notable decline in its sales due to disruptions caused by GSK's decision to gradually substitute imported Fortum with the domestically manufactured version of the product, as well as stringent regulations issued by the Chinese Ministry of Health since late 2011 on the prescription of antibiotics by hospitals. Although these new regulations have eventually proved to be successful in driving out generic products, which are mostly supplied by local manufacturers, from the market, the whole antibiotic market suffered from an inevitable sharp decline in sales during the initial phase of enforcement of the new regulations. Furthermore, the oncology drug Libod, another key product of the Group, suffered from a shortage of supply during the year, as its manufacturer, FDZH, experienced certain production capacity constraints when it upgraded its facilities to meet the new GMP standards. During the second half of the year, the Company also underwent a thorough review of its business model and product portfolio. As a result of the review, several dermatological products and the OTC business, which had significantly under-performed and showed no signs of improvement, were terminated before the end of the year. Furthermore, the Company recorded significant sales returns during the year, principally related to Relenza and a herbal dermatological product, which amounted to RMB170.1 million and RMB46.3 million respectively. Relenza is an anti-influenza drug imported and sold by the Group in the last few years in anticipation of strategic demand by the Chinese government to combat any large-scale flu epidemic outbreak. However, such anticipated demand has thus far not materialized; hence the goods have been returned to the Company pending a follow-up sales plan between the supplier and the Company. The herbal dermatological product, which is manufactured by a domestic pharmaceutical company in China, has been suffering from quality issues and product recalls during the year. The profit margin of the product had also been decreasing in the face of an increasingly challenging operating environment, the Company therefore terminated the distribution agreement and relinquished its sole distribution right of the product towards the end of the year, incurring an asset impairment loss of RMB107.0 million in respect of prepayments and intangible assets.

As a result of the factors described above, the overall revenue of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2012 decreased by 73.2% to RMB739.1 million, as compared with RMB2,758.1 million for the previous year. The Group also incurred a total business restructuring cost of RMB676.7 million. Such restructuring cost included increased provisions for doubtful debts, principally for the vaccine business, of RMB399.7 million, increased provisions for slow-moving and obsolete inventories, principally for vaccines and dermatological products, of RMB105.8 million, write-down of distribution rights, goodwill, deposits and performance guarantees, principally for vaccines and dermatological products, of RMB160.2 million, as well as staff redundancy costs for downsizing its vaccine and OTC teams of RMB11.1 million. The significant decrease in revenue and increase in charges led to an overall net loss of RMB1,109.3 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, compared to a net profit of RMB234.4 million for the previous year. Despite the negative impact on short-term earnings, the Group believes that the restructuring exercise, which has been largely completed by the end of 2012, will enhance the overall profit margin and improve the working capital position of the Group in the long run.

2. BUSINESS REVIEW

The Group currently operates three major business segments, namely 1) third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales, 2) proprietary products production and sales, and 3) third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals.

Third-party Pharmaceutical Promotion and Sales

This will be the core business of NT Pharma going forward, as the Group has substantially reduced the size of its vaccine business.

During the year 2012, Fortum was impacted by the disruptions caused by GSK's decision to gradually substitute imported Fortum with domestically manufactured products, but more importantly by the new regulations on prescription of antibiotics issued by the Chinese Ministry of Health in late 2011. Following the implementation of the new regulations, most hospitals exercised increased caution in prescribing antibiotics, which led to a sharp decline in the total sales of antibiotics in China. The revenue of Fortum for the year ended 31 December 2012 decreased by RMB281.8 million or 50.7% to RMB273.5 million, accounting for 57.1% of the segment's total sales for the year, as compared with RMB555.3 million or 48.7% of the segment's total revenue for the previous year. Nevertheless, the new regulations have proved to be an effective means of eliminating generic antibiotic products, the majority of which is produced by domestic manufacturers, from the market, as many hospitals actually prefer to use products of known quality and reputation in the face of tighter regulations. The Company believes that such market trend will favour imported and established brands such as Fortum. In fact, Fortum sales had started to pick up towards the end of 2012 and there are signs that the momentum will continue in 2013.

The revenue of Libod decreased by RMB41.6 million or 30.5% to RMB95.0 million, accounting for 19.8% of the segment's total sales for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared with RMB136.6 million or 12.0% of the segment's total sales for the previous year. The decrease in sales was attributable to a shortage of supply during the year, as its manufacturer, FDZH, had experienced certain production capacity constraints when it upgraded its facilities to meet the new GMP standards. FDZH completed its upgrade in 2012 and resumed normal production of Libod in the last quarter of the year. The Company believes that Libod's sales performance will improve when the production capacity constraints are alleviated.

10

Management Discussion and Analysis

The Company underwent a critical review and re-assessment of its existing business lines and product portfolio during the second half of the year. It was concluded that the OTC business, which incurred an operating loss during the year ended 31 December 2012, was no longer a financially viable business. The OTC business was therefore terminated at the end of the year. In addition, several dermatological products, which were targeted at community hospitals and retail pharmacies, had significantly under-performed during the year. As the Group has made the decision to focus on specialized and high-end products going forward, these dermatological products were also terminated at the end of 2012, Furthermore, as described above, the Company recorded significant sales returns during the year involving Relenza and a herbal dermatological product. Sales returns of the former were due to a lack of large-scale flu epidemic outbreaks since its launch; whilst those of the latter were due to product quality issues. Returns of these products were not provided for in the sales contract terms with the customers in prior years, and were subsequently negotiated in 2012.

Due to the above reasons, the revenue of the third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales segment decreased by RMB661.1 million or 58.0% to RMB479.0 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared with RMB1,140.1 million for the previous year. The operating loss of the segment amounted to RMB511.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, after charging business restructuring costs of RMB160.3 million for the termination of the OTC business and the dermatological products, described above, as compared with an operating profit of RMB317.5 million for the previous year.

Despite incurring an operating loss for the year ended 31 December 2012, the Group had managed to overcome the difficult operating conditions and streamlined its product and business lines during the year. The promotion and sales team will strive to continue to expand the market share of NT Pharma by increasing the size of sales network and hospital penetration rate. At the end of 2012, the Group's sales network comprised over 4,000 hospitals, representing an increase of 200 hospitals from 3,800 hospitals as at 31 December 2011.

Proprietary Products Production and Sales

Proprietary products of the Group are produced by Suzhou First and comprise Shusi, an atypical antipsychotic drug, as well as a wide range of other drugs. The revenue of Shusi increased by RMB12.9 million or 25.2% to RMB64.1 million, accounting for 43.0% of the segment's total sales for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared with RMB51.2 million or 39.3% of the segment's total sales for the previous year.

In February 2012, NT Pharma announced the acquisition of the remaining 20% equity interests in Suzhou First, making it a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. The acquisition was completed in July 2012. As at the date of this report, Suzhou First has obtained approvals from the SFDA for 175 drugs licenses to manufacture and sell pharmaceutical products used in areas such as CNS, cardiovascular and anti-infectives. Located at the Suzhou Industrial Park, the 150-hectare manufacturing base is 2010 GMP-certified and was built in accordance with the standards established the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and the European Union.

Third-Party Vaccines and Other Pharmaceuticals

Third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals business segment includes sales from vaccine promotion, vaccine supply chain and pharmaceutical supply chain.

With a view to enhancing the Group's competitiveness and improving its cash flow, NT Pharma began to restructure its business model in the second quarter of 2012 by gradually exiting from its low-margin vaccine business, downsizing its vaccine promotion and sales team and focusing on its third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales business which has higher margins and returns. As a result, revenue from the third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals businesses decreased by 92.6% in 2012. The restructuring exercise also incurred total costs of RMB516.4 million, comprising mainly bad debt provision, write-down of inventories, impairment of deposits and staff redundancy cost. The operating loss of the segment amounted to RMB494.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared with an operating profit of RMB89.1 million for the previous year. The Group had largely completed the restructuring exercise by the end of 2012. The residual vaccine business will represent only a small portion of the overall business of the Group going forward.

The above restructuring costs and operating loss for the third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals segment included RMB399.7 million of impairment loss on trade receivables related to the vaccine business. Since deciding to gradually exit from the low-margin vaccine business in the second quarter of 2012 and downsize the vaccine sales and promotion team, the Group has devoted considerable resources to collecting trade receivables related to the vaccine business. A dedicated team was formed to focus on chasing debts from vaccine customers from all across China. To enhance the effectiveness of debt collection efforts, the Group also engaged a pharmaceutical logistics company in China as agent to collect some of the receivable balances.

However, the Group encountered more difficulties than anticipated in the debt collection process, especially since the second half of 2012 when the Group started to discontinue the distribution and promotion agreements for an increasing number of vaccine products and ceased to conduct vaccine promotional activities. The Group's decision to exit from the vaccine business and ceasing to conduct promotional activities has left the customers with a sense of higher business risks and as a result many of them delayed payments or even defaulted on their payment obligations. Traditionally, CDCs have been slow-payers due to their own needs to obtain funding but regular debt repayments were received from the CDCs in prior years. However, the cessation of business relationships with the CDCs exacerbated the challenges of debt collection. Particularly, many CDCs are located in remote rural areas with less sophisticated record keeping, which made it hard for the Group to follow up regularly or reconcile the outstanding balances with them after the cessation of business relationship. Furthermore, the Group had legal disputes during May and August of 2012 with a domestic supplier of vaccines over a product quality issue and with a foreign supplier of vaccines over the accuracy of outstanding balances payable by the Group in the process of winding down the vaccine business. In both cases, the vaccine suppliers obtained court orders to freeze some of the Group's bank accounts and to instruct certain of the Group's customers to withhold their payments due to the Group. One of these court orders lasted from the month of May 2012 and the other one lasted for August to November 2012, causing disruptions to the Group's cash collection process and delaying debtor repayment.

In addition to impairment of accounts receivables, the business restructuring exercise for the third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals segment led to other significant asset write-downs, including expired inventories of RMB84.8 million, unrecoverable deposits placed with former vaccine suppliers of RMB20.2 million and the goodwill derived from a vaccine-related acquisition in prior years of RMB1.3 million. The Group also incurred vaccine staff redundancy cost of RMB10.5 million.

Going forward, the Group will remain fully committed to recovering the remaining balances by all possible means. Legal actions against certain CDCs and commercial distributors are being taken or in the preparation stage by the Group. Concurrently, the Group will actively explore other avenues such as engaging specialized debt collection agents to collect the remaining accounts receivable.

3. PROSPECTS AND OUTLOOK OF THE COMPANY

The Chinese government continues to commit resources to and invest in the healthcare sector as part of its long-term healthcare reform plan. Although the healthcare reform may lead to short-term uncertainties, NT Pharma believes that a better regulated market will ultimately bring opportunities to healthcare companies in China and enable the healthcare industry in China to maintain its growth in the long term. The Company believes that the growth of the healthcare industry in China is supported by a combination of favourable factors including the size of the overall Chinese population of which an increasing proportion is ageing, the Chinese government's commitment to improving access to healthcare services and better affordability from rising disposable income.

With the Chinese government's continual reforms on the healthcare sector, NT Pharma has redefined its long term growth strategies in accordance with the changing landscape of the industry. In order to enhance the Group's competitiveness and to improve cash flow, NT Pharma implemented a major restructuring of its business units and product lines in 2012, which involved gradually exiting from its vaccine business, downsizing its vaccine promotion and sales team, as well as terminating the underperforming OTC business and dermatological products. Going forward, the Group will focus on the higher margin thirdparty pharmaceutical promotion and sales business as well as on more specialized, high-end and highgrowth therapeutic areas. The Group has identified oncology, anti-infectives and CNS as the specialized areas that will deliver sustainable growth in the long-run. At the beginning of 2013, the Group has established a separate business unit under the pharmaceutical promotion and sales business for each of these therapeutic areas. Each business unit has a distinct sales force and dedicated management team, as well as a key "flagship" product. Libod and Fortum will be the key products for the oncology and anti-infectives business units, respectively; whilst Shusi, which is produced by the Group's own factory in Suzhou, will be the key product for the CNS business unit. NT Pharma expects these products to deliver improved performances in 2013 due to various favourable conditions: the stricter regulations on the prescription of antibiotics have helped to drive out generic products and re-direct demand towards branded products such as Fortum; the supply of Libod has returned to normal and the increasing prevalence of treatment of CNS-related diseases.

In 2013, the Group will continue to search for acquisition targets as well as potential strategic collaboration opportunities with due care and diligence. In particular, the Group's priority is to identify strategic investment opportunities which will complement and expand its existing product portfolio and market coverage. In addition to the existing products, NT Pharma will continue to enrich its product lines in the three therapeutic areas of oncology, anti-infectives and CNS.

NT Pharma is also strengthening its management capabilities by hiring new personnel in key positions of finance, marketing, human resources and medical research functions, as the Company believes that the depth and quality of these management talents are critical to the successful execution of its new strategy. The Company has also strengthened its internal control and credit control systems and procedures with a view of enhancing its management of working capital and cash flow. For instance, the Group has reduced the number of its debtors by consolidating the distribution channels. NT Pharma will strive to overcome market challenges by adopting its own competitive strengths to implement future development strategies in a proactive yet pragmatic approach. At the same time, the Company will closely monitor the changes of the Chinese pharmaceutical market and the directions of related government policies in China. NT Pharma remains confident in its ability to overcome these challenges and will continue to bolster its competitive position in the Chinese pharmaceutical market.

On 28 March 2013, the Company entered into a non-legally binding memorandum of understanding (the "MOU"), through its wholly-owned subsidiary, NTP (China) Investment Co., Limited, with Sinopharm Group Co. Ltd. (國藥控股股份有限公司) ("Sinopharm") for the cooperation in the sales and promotion of vaccines, cold-chain pharmaceutical products and other related fields (the "Cooperation"). The Company believes that the Cooperation will facilitate the joint development of an efficient and high quality vaccine and cold-chain pharmaceutical products sales and distribution platform by integrating the Company's know-how with Sinopharm's extensive distribution network; there by creating a mutually beneficial situation for both parties.

4. HUMAN RESOURCES

As at 31 December 2012, the Group had 927 full-time employees (2011: 1,182 employees). For the year ended 31 December 2012, the Group's total cost on remuneration, welfare and social security amounted to RMB157.1 million (2011: RMB163.0 million).

The remuneration structure of the Group is based on employee performance, local consumption level and prevailing conditions in the human resources market. Directors' remuneration is determined with reference to each Director's experience, responsibilities and prevailing market standards.

5. FINANCIAL REVIEW

Revenue

Total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2012 decreased by RMB2,019.0 million or 73.2% to RMB739.1 million, as compared to RMB2,758.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. The decrease was primarily due to the decrease in revenue from the third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals business as well as the third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales business.

The following table sets forth a breakdown of the Group's revenue by reportable segment for the year ended 31 December 2012:

Breakdown of Reportable Segment Revenue

	For the year ended 31 December				
	20	12	20	11	
	Revenue	% of total	Revenue	% of total	
	RMB'000	revenue	RMB'000	revenue	% Change
Third-party pharmaceutical					
promotion and sales	478,977	64.8%	1,140,107	41.3%	(58.0)%
Proprietary products					
production and sales	149,326	20.2%	130,271	4.8%	14.6%
Third-party vaccines and					
other pharmaceuticals	110,829	15.0%	1,487,764	53.9%	(92.6)%
Total	739,132	100.0%	2,758,142	100.0%	(73.2)%

Revenue from third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales decreased by RMB661.1 million or 58.0% to RMB479.0 million, accounting for 64.8% of total revenue in 2012, as compared with RMB1,140.1 million or 41.3% of the Group's total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2011. As previously mentioned in this report, the decrease in revenue from third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales was primarily due to a decrease in sales of the Group's key products, significant sales returns and underperformance of the OTC business and dermatological products.

Revenue from proprietary products production and sales increased by RMB19.1 million or 14.6% to RMB149.3 million, accounting for 20.2% of total revenue in 2012, as compared with RMB130.3 million or 4.8% of the Group's total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2011. The increase in revenue from proprietary products production and sales was primarily due to an increase in sales of Shusi.

Revenue from third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals decreased by RMB1,376.9 million or 92.6% to RMB110.8 million, accounting for 15.0% of total revenue in 2012, as compared with RMB1,487.8 million or 53.9% of the Group's total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2011. The decrease in revenue from third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals was primarily due to the Group's decision to gradually exit from the vaccine business as well as to downsize its vaccine promotion and sales team.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales decreased by RMB1,400.2 million or 75.0% to RMB467.3 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to RMB1,867.5 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. The decrease in cost of sales was in line with the decrease in overall revenue.

Gross Profit and Gross Profit Margin

Gross profit decreased by RMB618.8 million or 69.5% to RMB271.8 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to RMB890.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Gross profit margin increased by 4.5 percentage points to 36.8% for the year ended 31 December 2012 as compared to 32.3% for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Segment Operating (Loss) Profit

Total segment operating loss amounted to RMB977.8 million for the year ended 31 December 2012 as compared to the total segment operating profit of RMB438.4 million for the year ended 31 December 2011.

The following table sets forth a breakdown of the Group's operating (loss) profit by reportable segment for the year ended 31 December 2012:

Breakdown of Reportable Segment Operating (Loss) Profit

	For the year ended 31 December		
	2012	2011	% Change
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales	(511,555)	317,513	(261.1)%
Proprietary products production and sales	28,346	31,713	(10.6)%
Third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals	(494,556)	89,140	(654.8)%
Total	(977,765)	438,366	(323.0)%

The respective operating loss of the third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales segment and of the third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals segment for the year ended 31 December 2012 was stated after business restructuring costs of RMB160.3 million and RMB516.4 million. A breakdown of such costs is set forth in the table below:

	Third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales RMB'000	Third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Business restructuring costs:			
Impairment of intangible assets	(17,000)	_	(17,000)
Impairment of goodwill	_	(1,250)	(1,250)
Write-down of inventories	(20,917)	(84,844)	(105,761)
Impairment of trade receivables	_	(399,650)	(399,650)
Impairment of deposits and prepayments	(121,771)	(20,192)	(141,963)
Staff redundancy expenses	(605)	(10,493)	(11,098)
Total	(160,293)	(516,429)	(676,722)

Finance Costs

The Group's finance costs consist of interest on bank borrowings and bank charges. Finance costs increased by RMB2.0 million or 3.5% to RMB60.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to RMB58.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. The increase was mainly due to an increase in bank loans during the year.

Taxation

Income tax credit was RMB68.0 million for the year ended 31 December 2012 as compared to an income tax expense of RMB73.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. The income tax credit was mainly due to deferred assets recognised during the year.

(Loss) Profit Attributable to Equity Shareholders of the Company

Loss attributable to equity shareholders of the Company was RMB1,109.3 million for the year ended 31 December 2012 as compared to a profit of RMB234.4 million for the year ended 31 December 2011, decreasing by RMB1,343.7 million or 573.3%. The decrease was primarily due to the substantial decrease in sales and increase in charges and provisions in respect of the business restructuring described in the foregoing sections of this report.

Basic (Loss) Earnings Per Share

Basic loss per share was RMB102.53 cents for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to basic earnings per share of RMB23.41 cents for the year ended 31 December 2011.

Capital Expenditure

Total capital expenditure increased by RMB21.9 million or 50.2% to RMB65.5 million for the year ended 31 December 2012, as compared to RMB43.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. The capital expenditure was mainly used for the purchase of the office space of the Hong Kong headquarters, the construction of a warehouse in Taizhou, Jiangsu, the purchase of machinery by Suzhou First and prepayment for an intangible asset.

Use of Proceeds from Listing

The shares of the Company were listed on the HKSE on 20 April 2011. The net proceeds received by the Company from the listing amounted to approximately RMB933.8 million. In the listing prospectus of the Company dated 8 April 2011 (the "Prospectus"), it was stated that approximately 25% of the net proceeds would be used for upgrading and expanding its infrastructure, including further investments in the advanced cold-chain technology and equipment. However, as the Group decided to gradually exit from the vaccine business, there would be no further investment in cold-chain technology and equipment. As a result, the Group intends to apply the unutilized amount from "upgrading and expanding its infrastructure, including further investments in the advanced cold-chain technology and equipment" in other areas of development including expanding product portfolio, purchasing imported pharmaceutical products and general working capital.

As at 31 December 2012, the balance of unutilized proceeds amounted to RMB352.6 million and the use of proceeds was summarized as follows.

	At
	31 December
	2012
	RMB'000
Expanding distribution network and promotion teams	98,120
Infrastructure, IT and logistic	20,000
Product portfolio expansion	184,032
Purchasing imported vaccines or pharmaceutical products	
and general working capital	234,056
Loan settlement	45,000
Total	581,208

6. LIQUIDITY AND FINANCIAL RESOURCES

General Policies

The primary objective of the Group's capital management is to maintain the ability to continue as a going concern so that the Group can continue to provide returns for shareholders of the Company and benefits for other stakeholders by pricing products commensurately with the level of risk and by securing access to financing at a reasonable cost. The Group actively and regularly reviews and manages its capital structure and makes adjustments by taking into consideration changes in economic conditions, its future capital requirements, prevailing and projected profitability and operating cash flows, projected capital expenditures and projected strategic investment opportunities. The Group closely monitors its debt/assets ratio, which is defined as total borrowings divided by total assets.

Foreign Currency Exposure

The Group is exposed to currency risks primarily through sales and purchases made by the Group's Hong Kong and PRC subsidiaries that are denominated in U.S. dollars, Pounds Sterling and Hong Kong dollars. In addition, certain bank loans are denominated in U.S. dollars and Hong Kong dollars. During the year ended 31 December 2012, the Group recorded a net exchange loss of RMB10.9 million, as compared to a net exchange gain of RMB18.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2011. Presently, the Group does not employ any financial instruments for hedging against the foreign exchange exposure.

Interest Rate Exposure

The Group's interest rate risk arises primarily from bank loans, other loans unsecured debenture and bank balances. Borrowings at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Presently, the Group does not employ any financial instruments to hedge against the interest rate exposure.

Group Debt and Liquidity

	At	At
	31 December	31 December
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Total debt	(546,170)	(526,253)
Cash and cash equivalents	648,478	485,858
Net cash (debt)	102,308	(40,395)

The maturity profile of the Group's borrowings is set out as follows:

	At	At
	31 December	31 December
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Repayable:		
Within 1 year or on demand	526,170	526,253
After more than 1 year	20,000	_
	546,170	526,253

In February 2013, the Group's PRC subsidiary, NT Pharma (Jiangsu) Co., Ltd. (泰凌醫藥 (江蘇) 有限公司), issued RMB300,000,000 local SME Private Debt, which is regulated and approved by the Shanghai Stock Exchange. The coupon interest rate of the debt is 9.5% per annum. The debt has an maturity period of three years with the debt holder having an option to redeem the debt at face value after two years. The debt is guaranteed by a company controlled by city-level government in the PRC.

Debt/Assets Ratio

The Group closely monitors its debt-to-assets ratio to optimize its capital structure so as to ensure solvency and the Group's ability to continue as a going concern.

	At	At
	31 December	31 December
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Total debt	546,170	526,253
Total assets	2,224,992	3,571,036
Debt/Assets ratio	24.5%	14.7%

Charges on the Group's Assets

As at 31 December 2012, bank deposits of the Group of RMB402.4 million (31 December 2011: RMB112.1 million) were pledged to the banks to secure certain bank loans and bills payable amounting to a total of RMB831.7 million (31 December 2011: RMB164.6 million). As at 31 December 2012, certain banking facilities of the Group were also secured by the Group's fixed assets, inventories and trade and other receivables which amounted to RMB114.8 million (2011: RMB119.5 million).

Capital Commitments

(a) Capital commitments outstanding at 31 December 2012 not provided for were as follows:

	At	At
	31 December	31 December
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Contracted for	9,113	3,680

(b) At 31 December 2012, the Group had total future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases payable as follows:

	At	At
	31 December	31 December
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Within 1 year	11,033	10,603
After 1 year but within 5 years	8,781	12,590
	19,814 	23,193

The Group is the lessee in respect of a number of properties held under operating leases. The leases typically run for an initial period of one to three years. None of the leases includes contingent rentals.

Contingent liabilities

As at 31 December 2012, the Group had no material contingent liabilities.

The Board is committed to maintaining a high standard of corporate governance. The Board believes that a high standard of corporate governance will provide a framework for the Company to formulate its business strategies and policies, and manage and lower the associated risks through effective internal control procedures. It will also enhance the transparency of the Company and strengthen the accountability to its shareholders and creditors.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE CODE

The Company has adopted the code provisions set out in the Code on Corporate Governance Practices during the period from 1 January 2012 to 31 March 2012 and the Corporate Governance Code during the period from 1 April 2012 to 31 December 2012 (the "Code") contained in Appendix 14 to the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Listing Rules") and certain recommended best practices. The Company has complied with all the applicable code provisions in the Code throughout the year ended 31 December 2012, save as disclosed below:

(i) Code provision A.2.1of the Code, which stipulates that the roles of chairman and chief executive officer should be separated. The chairman and the chief executive officer of the Company is Mr. Ng Tit. Nevertheless, the Board considers that this structure will not impair the balance of power and the authority of the Board.

The Board currently comprises one executive Director, four non-executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors, with independent non-executive Directors representing approximately 37.5% of the Board, which is higher than one third of the Board. Such percentage of independent non-executive Directors on the Board can ensure their views carry significant weight and reflect the independence of the Board. Mr. Ng is the main founder of the Group and he is responsible for the overall strategic planning and management of the Group. He has played an important role during the Group's expansion. Mr. Ng has extensive experience in the pharmaceutical industry, having been engaged in the pharmaceutical business for over 15 years. At present, the Board believes that it is beneficial to the management and development of the Group's businesses for Mr. Ng to be both the chairman and chief executive officer as it helps to facilitate the Board's decision-making.

DIRECTORS' SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS

The Company has adopted the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers (the "Model Code") contained in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions. After making specific enquiry to the Directors, it is confirmed that all the Directors have complied with the standards as stipulated in the Model Code throughout the year ended 31 December 2012.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS AND INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

For the year ended 31 December 2012, the Board at all times met Rules 3.10 and 3.10A of the Listing Rules relating to the appointment of at least three independent non-executive Directors with at least one of them possessing appropriate professional qualifications or accounting or related financial management expertise and the number of independent non-executive Directors representing at least one third of the Board.

The Company has received annual confirmations from each of the three independent non-executive Directors in respect of their independence pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. The Company considers that all existing independent non-executive Directors are independent parties in accordance with the independence guidelines set out in the Listing Rules and are free of any relationship that could materially interfere with the exercise of their independent judgments.

THE BOARD

Responsibilities

The Board is responsible for achieving the corporate goals, formulating the development strategy, reviewing the organizational structure, and monitoring the business activities and the performance of management so as to protect and maximize the interests of the Company and the shareholders as a whole. Matters relating to the daily operations of the Group are delegated to management. During the year, the Board considered and approved the annual budget and its performance under management supervision together with the business reports from management. The Board also reviewed and approved the final results for the year ended 31 December 2012 and other critical business operations. The Board also assessed the internal control and the financial matters of the Group.

Board Composition

The Board currently comprises eight members, including:

Executive Director

Mr. Ng Tit (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)

Non-executive Directors

Ms. Chin Yu

Dr. Qian Wei

Mr. Hung Leung (appointed on 30 September 2012)

Mr. Wang Fan (appointed on 13 September 2012)

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Patrick Sun

Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang

Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui

As at the date of this annual report, the Board comprises eight Directors, including one executive Director, four non-executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors.

The members of the Board possess diverse and rich industry backgrounds with appropriate professional qualifications. Please refer to the section headed – "Directors and Senior Management" for their profiles.

To the best knowledge of the Board, save as disclosed in the section headed "Directors and Senior Management", there is no financial, business, or other material/relevant relationship among members of the Board. Board members are free to exercise their independent judgment.

Under code provision A.4.1 of the Code contained in Appendix 14 of the Listing Rules, non-executive Directors should be appointed for a specific term, subject to re-election. The non-executive Directors are each appointed for terms ranging from one year to three years, subject to re-election when appropriate by the Company in general meeting.

Board Meetings

The Board conducts meetings on a regular basis and on an ad hoc basis, whenever required. The Company will convene at least four regular meetings every year. In 2012, the Company convened four Board meetings. The attendance records of the Board meetings held during the year are set out below:

	Meeting attendance/	Attendance
Name of Directors	number of meetings	rate (%)
Executive Directors		
Mr. Ng Tit (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)	4/4	100%
Mr. Ng Yuk Keung (resigned on 1 July 2012)	1/2	50%
Non-Executive Directors		
Ms. Chin Yu	4/4	100%
Dr. Qian Wei	4/4	100%
Mr. Stephen Cheuk Kin Law (resigned on 30 September 2012)	3/3	100%
Mr. Hung Leung (appointed on 30 September 2012)	1/1	100%
Mr. Wang Fan (appointed on 13 September 2012)	1/1	100%
Independent Non-Executive Directors		
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang	4/4	100%
Mr. Patrick Sun	4/4	100%
Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui	4/4	100%

Notices of regular Board meetings are given to all Directors at least 14 days before the meetings. For other Board committee meetings, reasonable notice is generally given. The agendas and accompanying Board papers were given to all Directors in a timely manner.

All Directors have full and timely access to all relevant information with the advice of the company secretary, to ensure that Board procedures and all applicable rules and regulations are followed. Upon making request to the Board, all Directors may obtain independent professional advice at the Company's expense for carrying out their functions.

The minutes of all Board committee meetings are kept by the Company at its Hong Kong office. Draft and final versions of the minutes are normally circulated to the Directors for comment within a reasonable time after each meeting and the final version is open for Directors' inspection.

Training for Directors

For each newly appointed Director, he/she will be provided with an induction course so as to ensure that he/she has appropriate understanding of the business and operations of the Company and that he/she is fully aware of his/her responsibilities and obligations under the Listing Rules and the relevant regulatory requirements.

There are also arrangements in place for providing continuing briefing and professional development to Directors whenever necessary.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, the Company has organized two training sessions on the following topics for the Directors and the management of the Company to attend:

- 1. Inside Information; and
- 2. Corporate Governance Code (2012 Revision) and Associated Listing Rules Amendments.

A summary of the training attendance record of the Directors for the year ended 31 December 2012 is as follows:

	Inside Information	Corporate Governance Code
Executive Director		
Mr. Ng Tit	1	✓
Non-executive Directors		
Ms. Chin Yu	✓	✓
Dr. Qian Wei	✓	✓
Mr. Hung Leung	✓	✓
Mr. Wang Fan	✓	✓
Independent Non-executive Directors		
Mr. Patrick Sun	✓	✓
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang	✓	✓
Dr. Lap-CheeTsui	✓	✓

Directors' and Officers' Liability Insurance and Indemnity

The Company has arranged for appropriate liability insurance to indemnify the Directors and senior officers for their liabilities arising out of corporate activities. For the year ended 31 December 2012, no claim has been made against the Directors and senior officers.

Board Committees

The Board has set up three Board committees, namely, the audit committee, the remuneration committee and the nomination committee (collectively the "Board Committees"), for overseeing particular aspects of the Company's affairs.

The Board Committees are provided with sufficient resources to discharge their duties and, upon reasonable request, are able to seek independent professional advice in appropriate circumstances, at the Company's expense.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Board established the audit committee on 26 March 2011, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Listing Rules. It is chaired by Mr. Patrick Sun and comprises two other members, namely Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang and Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui, all of whom are independent non-executive Directors.

The primary duties of the audit committee are to make recommendations to the Board on the appointment and removal of the external auditors, review the financial statements, oversee and provide material advice in respect of the financial reporting system, oversee the internal control procedures and perform the corporate governance duties of the Company.

The audit committee is responsible for performing the corporate governance duties including:

- 1. to develop and review the Company's policies and practices on corporate governance and make recommendations to the Board;
- 2. to review and monitor the training and continuous professional development of Directors and senior management;
- 3. to review and monitor the Company's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- 4. to develop, review and monitor the code of conduct and compliance manual (if any) applicable to employees and Directors; and
- 5. to review the Company's compliance with Appendix 14 to the Listing Rules (Corporate Governance Code and Corporate Governance Report).

During the year ended 31 December 2012, the audit committee convened three meetings:

Name of Directors	Meeting attendance/ number of meetings	Attendance rate (%)
Mr. Patrick Sun (Chairman)	3/3	100%
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang	3/3	100%
Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui	2/3	67%

During the year under review and up to the date of this report, the audit committee together with management has reviewed the corporate governance code, the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group and discussed the Group's internal control and financial reporting matters, including a review of the annual results for the year ended 31 December 2012 and the interim results for the six months ended 30 June 2012, with recommendation to the Board for approval. The audit committee has also recommended to the Board that, subject to shareholders' approval at the forthcoming annual general meeting, KPMG be re-appointed as the external auditors of the Company.

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

The Board established the remuneration committee on 26 March 2011, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Listing Rules. Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang, an independent non-executive Director, is the chairman of the remuneration committee. Mr. Patrick Sun, an independent non-executive Director, and Mr. Ng Tit, an executive Director, are the other two members of the remuneration committee.

The primary functions of the remuneration committee are to evaluate the performance and make recommendations on the remuneration package of Directors and senior management, as well as the retirement scheme and the performance assessment system and bonus and commission policies of the Company.

The remuneration of Directors is based on their skills, knowledge and, performance of the Company, industry benchmarks, and prevailing market conditions.

No Director or senior executive will be involved in any discussion in connection with his or her own remuneration. The remuneration committee may also consult with the chairman on its proposals relating to the remuneration of other executives and Directors and has access to professional advice if required. The main objective of the remuneration policy is to ensure that the Company is able to attract, retain, and motivate a high caliber team which is essential to the success of the Company.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, the remuneration committee convened three meetings:

Name of Directors	Meeting attendance/ number of meetings	Attendance rate (%)
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang (Chairman)	3/3	100%
Mr. Patrick Sun	3/3	100%
Mr. Ng Tit	2/3	67%

During the year under review, the remuneration committee has reviewed the remuneration policy and structure of the executive Directors and senior management of the Company, and offered advice on the same to the Board. The remuneration committee also made recommendation to the Board in respect of the remuneration of Mr. Wang Fan and Mr. Hung Leung, who are independent non-executive Directors appointed during the year ended 31 December 2012.

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

The Board established the nomination committee on 26 March 2011, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Listing Rules. It is chaired by Mr. Ng Tit, an executive Director, and comprises two other members, namely Mr. Patrick Sun and Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang, both of whom are independent non-executive Directors.

The primary functions of the nomination committee is to make recommendations to the Board regarding candidates to fill vacancies on the Board.

The duties of the nomination committee also include reviewing the structure, number and composition of the Board; submitting proposals to the Board on the appointment of the chief executive officer; reviewing the independence of the independent non-executive Directors and submitting proposals to the Board. The authority and duties of the nomination committee are clearly sets out in its terms of reference.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, the nomination committee convened two meetings:

Name of Directors	Meeting attendance/ number of meetings	Attendance rate (%)
Mr. Ng Tit (Chairman)	2/2	100%
Mr. Patrick Sun	2/2	100%
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang	2/2	100%

During the year under review, the nomination committee has reviewed the structure, size and composition (including the skills, knowledge and experience) of the Board, conducted performance evaluations to assess whether the non-executive Directors have spent enough time in fulfilling their duties, assessed the independence of independent non-executive Directors, and had been keeping under review the leadership needs of the organization, both executive and non-executive, with a view to ensuring the continued ability of the organization to compete effectively in the marketplace. The nomination committee also made recommendation to the Board in respect of the appointments of Mr. Wang Fan and Mr. Hung Leung as the Company's independent non-executive Directors.

Before appointments are made by the Board, the nomination committee will evaluate the balance of skills, knowledge and experience on the Board, and, in the light of this evaluation preparing a description of the role and capabilities required for a particular appointment. In identifying suitable candidates, the nomination committee will (where applicable and appropriate):

- 1. Use open advertising or the services of external advisers to facilitate the search;
- 2. Consider candidates from a wide range of backgrounds; and
- 3. Consider candidates on merit and against objective criteria, taking care that appointees have enough time available to devote to the position.

ACCOUNTABILITY

The Directors of the Company acknowledged their responsibility to present a balanced, clear and understandable set of consolidated financial statements in each of the annual and interim reports. If the Directors were aware of material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that might cast significant doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, such uncertainties would be clearly and prominently set out and discussed in detail in this Corporate Governance Report.

INTERNAL AUDIT

The Internal Audit ("IA") of the Group is designed to help the Group protect its assets and information. The presence of IA empowers the Group to implement best business practices in challenging business environments. The Group's IA covers a number of in-house procedures and policies including, among others, the relevant financial, operational and compliance controls and risk management procedures. IA carries out systematic independent reviews of all business units and subsidiaries in the Group on an ongoing basis. The frequency of review of individual business unit or subsidiary is determined after an assessment of the risks involved. The audit committee endorses the internal audit plan annually. IA has unrestricted access to all parts of the business, and direct access to any level of management including the chairman, or the chairman of the audit committee, as it considers necessary. The audit result is discussed and agreed with the management of the Group subsequent to each review. A summary of major audit findings together with the actions to be taken by the Group's management for rectifying the control weaknesses is also submitted to the audit committee. The implementation of the remedial actions will then be followed up and the implementation progress will be reported to the audit committee each time it meets.

INTERNAL CONTROL

The Board is responsible for maintaining an adequate system of internal control and reviewing its effectiveness. The internal control system is designed to facilitate the effectiveness and efficiency of operations, safeguard assets against unauthorized use and disposition, ensure the maintenance of proper accounting records and the truth and fairness of the financial statements, and ensure compliance with relevant legislation and regulations. It provides reasonable, but not absolute, assurance against material mis-statement or loss and management rather than elimination of risks associated with its business activities. During the year 2012, the Board, through the audit committee, reviewed the effectiveness of the Group's internal control system covering all material controls and risk management functions. The review is conducted annually in accordance with the requirement of the Code. In accordance with the Code requirements, the audit committee also reviewed and was satisfied with the adequacy of resources, qualifications and experience of staff of the Group's accounting and financial reporting function, and their training programmes and budget for the year ended 31 December 2012. In addition, IA conducts regular and independent reviews of the effectiveness of the Group's internal control system. The audit committee reviews the findings and opinion of IA on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control system and reports to the Board on such reviews. To ensure the highest standard of integrity in our businesses, the Group has adopted a "Code of Conduct" defining the ethical standards expected of all employees. Training courses on the "Code of Conduct" are held regularly for all employees.

The Board is not aware of any significant internal control weaknesses nor significant breach of limits or risk management policies.

Note:

Corporate Governance Report

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REMUNERATION

During the year under review, the remunerations paid or payable to the Group's auditors, KPMG, in respect of their audit and non-audit services are as follows:

For the year ended 31 December 2012 RMB'000

Audit service 2,980 Non-audit services 71

COMMUNICATION WITH SHAREHOLDERS

The Company believes that annual general meeting is one of the principal channels of communication with its shareholders. It provides an opportunity for shareholders to ask questions about the Group's performance. Separate resolutions are proposed for each substantially separate issue at the annual general meeting. In accordance with the Listing Rules, voting by poll is mandatory at all general meetings except where the Chairman, in good faith, decides to allow a resolution which relates purely to a procedure or administrative matter to be voted on by a show of hands. The poll results are posted on the websites of "HKExnews" and the Group respectively on the same day of the general meeting.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, an annual general meeting of the Company was held on 25 May 2012 and the attendance record of the Directors is set out below:

Meeting attendance/number of meetings

Executive Directors	
Mr. Ng Tit	1/1
Mr. Ng Yuk Keung (resigned on 1 July 2012)	1/1
Non-executive Directors	
Ms. Chin Yu	1/1
Dr. Qian Wei (Note 1)	0/1
Mr. Stephen Cheuk Kin Law (resigned on 30 September 2012)	1/1
Mr. Hung Leung (appointed on 30 September 2012)	0/0
Mr. Wang Fan (appointed on 13 September 2012)	0/0
Independent Non-executive Directors	
Mr. Patrick Sun	1/1
Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang	1/1
Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui	1/1

1) Due to other business commitments, Dr. Qian Wei was unable to attend the annual general meeting of the Company held on 25 May 2012.

FAIR DISCLOSURE

The Company uses its best endeavors to distribute material information about the Group to all interested parties as widely as possible. Information about the Group can be found on the Company's website including descriptions of each business and the interim and annual reports of the Company.

INVESTOR RELATIONS

The Company proactively promotes investor relations and communications by setting up regular meetings between the Company's management and institutional shareholders and analysts. The Company recognises its responsibility to explain its activities to those with a legitimate interest and to respond to their questions. Investors are regularly received and visited to explain the Group's businesses. In all cases, great care has been taken to ensure that no inside information is disclosed selectively.

The Board is committed to providing clear and full performance information to the Company's shareholders through the publication of interim and annual reports. In addition to dispatching circulars, notices, and financial reports to the Company's shareholders, additional information is available to the shareholders and investors on the Group's website. The Company values feedback from the shareholders regarding its effort to promote transparency and foster investor relationships. Comments and suggestions are welcomed and can be addressed to the investor relations department of the Company by post or by email.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, there was no significant change in the Company's constitutional documents.

FINANCIAL REPORTING

The Directors of the Company acknowledge their responsibility for preparing the financial statements which give a true and fair view of the Group's affairs and of its results and cash flows for the year 2012 in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and the applicable disclosure provisions of the Listing Rules. The Directors of the Company endeavor to ensure a balanced, clear and understandable assessment of the Group's performance, position and prospects in financial reporting. Accordingly, appropriate accounting policies are selected and applied consistently; judgments and estimates made are prudent and reasonable. The adoption of new or amended accounting standards that became effective during the year has not had a significant impact on the Group's results of operations and financial position except for those disclosed in note 3(c) to the financial statements on page 59. The responsibilities of the external auditors with respect to the audit of financial statements are set out in the Independent Auditor's Report on pages 48 and 49 of this report.

The Directors confirm that, to the best of their knowledge, information and belief, having made all reasonable enquiries, they are not aware of any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

COMPANY SECRETARY

The Company engages Ms. Mok Ming Wai, Director of KCS Hong Kong Limited (凱譽香港有限公司), as its company secretary. Her primary corporate contact person at the Company is Ms. Winnie Yam, investor relations manager.

In compliance with Rule 3.29 of the Listing Rules, Ms. Mok, has undertaken no less than 15 hours of relevant professional training during the year ended 31 December 2012.

SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

Convening Extraordinary General Meeting and Putting Forward Proposals at Shareholders' Meetings

There are no provisions allowing shareholders to propose new resolutions at the general meetings under the Cayman Islands Companies Law (2012 Revision). However, shareholders are requested to follow article 58 of the amended and restated articles of association of the Company. Pursuant to article 58 of the amended and restated articles of association of the Company, general meetings shall be convened on the written requisition of any one or more members of the Company to the Directors or secretary of the Company deposited at the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong or, in the event the Company ceases to have such a principal office, the registered office specifying the objects of the meeting and signed by the requisitionists, provided that such requisitionists held as at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid up capital of the Company which carries the right of voting at general meetings of the Company. Such meeting shall be held within two months after the deposit of such requisition. If the Board does not within 21 days from the date of deposit of the requisition proceed duly to convene the meeting, the requisitionist(s) themselves may convene the general meeting in the same manner, and all reasonable expenses incurred by the requisitionist(s) as a result of the failure of the Board shall be reimbursed to them by the Company.

If a member, who is entitled to attend and vote at the relevant general meeting, wishes to nominate a person (not being the nominating member) to stand for election as a Director, he or she should lodge at the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong or at the registered office of the Company notice in writing of the intention to propose a person for election as a Director and notice in writing by that person of his or her willingness to be so elected and including such person's biographical details and written consent to the publication of his/her personal data. The minimum length of the period, during which such notice(s) are given, shall be at least seven days and that (if the notice(s) are submitted after the despatch of the notice of the general meeting appointed for such election) the period for lodgment of such notice(s) shall commence on the day after the despatch of the notice of the general meeting appointed for such election and end no later than seven days prior the date of such general meeting.

Enquiries to the Board

Enquiries may be put to the Board through the Company's principal place of business in Hong Kong at Unit 1505, 15/F, Bank of East Asia Harbour View Centre, 56 Gloucester Road, Wanchai, Hong Kong (Email: ir@ntpharma.com).

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Ng Tit (吳鐵先生), aged 49, co-founder of the Group, is chairman and has been the chief executive officer since 1995. Mr. Ng was appointed as the Company's executive Director on 1 March 2010. Mr. Ng is responsible for the overall strategic planning and management of the Group. He has extensive experience in the pharmaceutical industry, having been engaged in the pharmaceutical business for over 17 years. Prior to establishing the Group in 1995, Mr. Ng was the deputy general manager of Guiyang Miracle Plaza Hotel (貴陽神奇金築大酒店) from 1988 to 1991. Mr. Ng obtained his bachelor of philosophy from Guizhou University in 1986. In 2007, Mr. Ng obtained an Executive Master of Business Administration ("EMBA") from Fudan University (復旦大學), and was also awarded the Outstanding Dissertation Award by the Department of Management, Fudan University. Mr. Ng is a member of the Tenth Jiangsu Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference of the PRC. He is the spouse of Ms. Chin and the brother-in-law of Dr. Qian, who are both non-executive Directors.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Ms. Chin Yu (錢余女士), aged 49, co-founder of the Group. Ms. Chin was appointed as the Company's non-executive Director on 1 March 2010. Prior to the establishment of the Group, Ms. Chin worked in the Securities Department of Bank of Communications, Guiyang Branch from 1987 to 1993. Ms. Chin graduated from Guiyang Accounting Higher Certification College (貴陽會計專業學校) in 1989 and obtained Accountant Certificate (會計證) in 1992. Ms. Chin is the spouse of Mr. Ng, the chairman and chief executive officer, and the sister of Dr. Qian, a non-executive Director.

Dr. Qian Wei (錢唯博士), aged 56, was appointed as a non-executive Director on 1 March 2010. Dr. Qian is currently a professor of Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, University of Texas at EL Paso. Dr. Qian was appointed as Allen Henry Professor of Electrical Engineering in the Engineering College, Florida Institute of Technology in 2009. He had previously been an associate professor of Department of Interdisciplinary Oncology at Moffitt Cancer Center, College of Medicine, University of South Florida from 2001 to 2007. Dr. Qian obtained a bachelor's degree in engineering in 1982 and a master degree in engineering in 1985, both from Nanjing University of Post and Telecommunications (南京郵電學院). He also obtained a doctorate degree in engineering from Southeast University (東南大學) in 1990. Dr. Qian is the brother of Ms. Chin, a non-executive Director and the brother-in-law of Mr. Ng, the chairman and chief executive officer.

Mr. Hung Leung (洪亮先生), aged 38, was appointed as a non-executive Director with effect from 30 September 2012. Mr. Hung is an executive director at TPG Growth Capital (Asia) Limited ("TPG") with over 15 years' experience in investment banking and direct investments in Greater China. Since joining TPG in May 2006, Mr. Hung has led a number of investments in China. Prior to joining TPG, Mr. Hung was deputy general manager of business development and executive assistant to the chief executive officer of TOM Group Limited (stock code: 2383), a Chinese language media conglomerate listed on the Main Board of HKSE, where he was responsible for leading and executing media and internet related investments and partnership transactions across Greater China. Mr. Hung started his career in investment banking with Barclays Capital where he took part in the financing and structuring of certain landmark infrastructure deals and pioneer private equity investments for healthcare and internet/broadband companies in China. Mr. Hung holds a bachelor of science degree in business administration (magna cum laude) from the University of Southern California. TPG is a substantial shareholder of the Company in the shares and underlying shares of the Company as recorded in the register to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of Part XV of the SFO.

Mr. Wang Fan (王凡先生), aged 55, was appointed as the Group's non-executive Director on 13 September 2012. Mr. Wang is the director and senior partner of Jiangsu C&T Partners Law Firm. He is also the sixth vice-chairman and executive director of the National Lawyers Association of China, chairman of the Jiangsu Lawyers Association and director of the Jiangsu-Singapore Cooperative Council. Mr. Wang is also an arbitrator of the China International Trade Arbitration Commission (Shanghai) and Nanjing Arbitration Commission, as well as a guest professor at the law schools of Nanjing University, Nanjing Audit University and Renmin University of China. Mr. Wang graduated from the Southwest University of Political Science and Law with a bachelor's degree in law in 1982. Mr. Wang was a military prosecutor from 1982 to 1993 and has been a lawyer in private practice since 1993.

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Patrick Sun (辛定華先生), aged 54, was initially appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 1 March 2010 for a term of one year and was subsequently re-appointed on 7 March 2011 after expiry of his term of office. He has been an independent non-executive director of Solomon Systech (International) Limited (stock code: 2878), a company listed on the HKSE, from February 2004 (and its chairman from January 2007), an independent non-executive director of China Railway Group Limited (stock code: 390), a company listed on the HKSE, from August 2007, Trinity Limited from October 2008 (stock code: 891), a company listed on the HKSE, Sihuan Pharmaceutical Holdings Group Ltd. (stock code: 460), a company listed on the HKSE, from October 2010 and China CNR Corporation Limited (stock code: 601299), a company listed on the Shanghai Stock Exchange, from February 2012. Prior to that, Mr. Sun was group executive director and head of investment banking for Greater China of Jardine Fleming Holdings Limited between 1996 and 2000, the senior country officer and head of investment banking for Hong Kong J.P. Morgan from 2000 to 2002, and an executive director of SW Kingsway Capital Holdings Limited (stock code: 188), a company listed on the HKSE, between September 2004 and May 2006. Mr. Sun was an independent non-executive director of The Link Management Limited (the Manager of The Link Real Estate Investment Trust), a company listed on the HKSE (stock code: 823) between September 2004 and July 2007. He was an executive director and chief executive officer of Value Convergence Holdings Limited (stock code: 821), a company listed on the HKSE, from August 2006 to October 2009. He was a member of the Takeovers & Mergers Panel and the Takeovers Appeal Committee of Securities and Futures Commission, Hong Kong, Deputy Convenor of the Listing Committee of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange and a council member of the HKSE. He also served as Honorary Chief Executive Officer of The Chamber of Hong Kong Listed Companies Limited. Currently, he is a vice chairman of The Chamber of Hong Kong Listed Companies. Mr. Sun graduated from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania, the United States, with a bachelor of science in economics degree in 1981. Mr. Sun also completed the Stanford Executive Program of Stanford Business School, the United States, in 2000. Mr. Sun has been a fellow, since April 1992, of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants (formerly the Chartered Association of Certified Accountants), the United Kingdom, and a fellow of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants (formerly the Hong Kong Society of Accountants) since November 2009.

Mr. Yue Nien Martin Tang (唐裕年先生), aged 63, was initially appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 1 March 2010 for a term of one year and was subsequently re-appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 7 March 2011 after expiry of his term of office. Mr. Tang is also an independent non-executive director of Li & Fung Limited (stock code: 494), a company listed on the HKSE, an independent non-executive director of CEI Contract Manufacturing Limited (stock code: CEI), a company listed on the Singapore Stock Exchange, a director of HK Wuxi Trade Association Limited and a director of ER 2 Holdings Limited. Mr. Tang has extensive recruiting expertise in the public and private sectors, including banking and commerce. Prior to joining the Board, Mr. Tang worked at Spencer Stuart & Associates, a global executive search consulting firm, for 16 years and retired as chairman, Asia in November 2008. Currently, Mr. Tang is a trustee emeritus and Presidential Councillor of Cornell University and a member of the MIT Corporation (2004 to 2009 and 2010 to 2015). He is also on the Board of Governors of Junior Achievement Hong Kong and a trustee member of the World Wide Fund for Nature – Hong Kong. Mr. Tang obtained his bachelor of science degree from Cornell University in 1970 and a master's degree of science in Management from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology in 1972.

Dr. Lap-Chee Tsui (徐立之博士), aged 62, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director on 1 April 2010 and was subsequently re-appointed on 1 April 2011. He is the fourteenth Vice-Chancellor of the University of Hong Kong. Prior to his current appointment in 2002, Dr. Tsui was a member of the Research Institute at The Hospital for Sick Children in Toronto, Canada since 1981, rising to Geneticist-in-Chief of the Hospital in 1996 and Head of the Genetics and Genomic Biology Program in 1998; he also held academic appointments at the University of Toronto since 1983, was awarded the title of University Professor in 1994 and has held an Emeritus status since 2006. He was also the President of the Human Genome Organization from 2000 to 2002. Dr. Tsui has received numerous awards for his work, including the Royal Society of Canada Centennial Award in 1989, Gairdner International Award in 1990, Cresson Medal of Franklin Institute in 1992, XII Sanremo International Award for Genetic Research in 1993, the Distinguished Scientist Award from the Medical Research Council, Canada in 2000, Killam Prize of Canada Council in 2002 and the European Cystic Fibrosis Society Award in 2009. He was elected as Fellow of the Royal Society of Canada in 1990, Fellow of the Royal Society of London in 1991, Member of Academia Sinica in 1992, Foreign Associate of the National Academy of Sciences of the US in 2004, and, Foreign Member of the Chinese Academy of Sciences in 2009. Dr. Tsui obtained a bachelor's and master's degree in biology from The Chinese University of Hong Kong in 1972 and 1974 respectively. He also obtained a doctorate degree in biological sciences from the University of Pittsburgh in 1979.

SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Mr. Wang Chong Guang Charles (王重光先生), Chief Financial Officer

Mr. Wang, aged 47, joined the Group in July 2012. He is responsible for the overall financial management and control, accounting, auditing, corporate finance, listing rules compliance and investor relations of the Group. Mr. Wang has more than 20 years of experience in financial management, corporate finance and merger and acquisitions. He joined the Group from Trauson Holdings Company Limited, a manufacturer and distributor of orthopaedic devices in the PRC (a company listed on the HKSE), where he had served as the chief financial officer since November 2010. Prior to that, he served as the chief financial officer of Tongjitang Chinese Medicines Company, a pharmaceutical manufacturer and distributor in the PRC which was listed on the New York Stock Exchange, for approximately two years. Prior to that, Mr. Wang served for more than nine years as the chief financial officer of a leading medical services group in the Asia-Pacific region. Mr. Wang had also previously worked for professional accountancy firms in both England and Hong Kong, as well as for the Asia-Pacific headquarters of an industrial conglomerate listed on the London Stock Exchange. Mr. Wang received his bachelor's degree in economics and accountancy from Leeds University in the United Kingdom in 1988 and has been a member of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of England and Wales since 1991.

Mr. Guo Wenfei Forest (郭文飛先生), Vice President and General Manager of Operations

Mr. Guo, aged 49, joined the Group in January 2013 to serve as vice president and general manager of operations, leading the business operation of pharmaceutical sales and marketing. Mr. Guo has over 20 years' of experience in pharmaceutical sales and marketing. Prior to joining the Group, Mr. Guo was the vice president of marketing and sales at Shandong Luye Pharmaceutical Co., Limited. Prior to that, Mr. Guo has held various positions in a number of multi-national and local companies, including medical representative and business director of Tianjin Smith Kline & French Laboratories Limited, district business manager and senior business manager of SmithKline Beecham Pharmaceutical Co., Limited. He also practiced as a thoracic surgeon at Yantai Shan Hospital before joining the commercial industry. Mr. Guo obtained his bachelor's degree in 1985 from Shandong Medical University (department of medicine) and EMBA from School of Public Administration, Renmin University of China in 2009.

Mr. Xu Ming Alan (許明先生), General Manager of Vaccine Department and Corporate Alliance Director

Mr. Xu, aged 40, joined the Group in 2006 as National Sales Manager and was promoted to commercial director of the Group in 2007. Mr. Xu has over 16 years of experience in healthcare sales and marketing. Prior to joining the Group, he held various management positions at Kunshan Rotam Reddy Pharmaceutical Co. Limited, Bayer (China) Limited and Hanzhou Merck Sharp & Dohme Pharmaceutical Co. Limited. Mr. Xu obtained his bachelor degree in Pharmacy from Fudan University in 1995 and EMBA from the School of Management of Fudan University in 2007.

36 Directors and Senior Management

Mr. Wu Weizhong (吳為忠先生), Director of Suzhou First

Mr. Wu, aged 43, was appointed as the General Manager of Suzhou First, a subsidiary of the Company, in 2006. He is responsible for the overall operation of the Group's manufacturing facilities. Mr. Wu has over 18 years of experience in pharmaceutical manufacturing. Prior to joining the Group, Mr. Wu worked at various positions including engineer, assistant manager and deputy factory manager of Suzhou No. 4 Pharmaceutical Factory from 1992 to 2000. From 2000 to 2005, he was the factory manager of Suzhou First, Mr. Wu obtained a bachelor's degree in Chemical Engineering from Dalian University of Technology in 1992. He also obtained an EMBA from Fudan University in 2004.

The Directors have pleasure in presenting their report together with the audited consolidated financial statements of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2012.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The Group is mainly engaged in providing third-party pharmaceutical and vaccine promotion and sales services in China as well as distribution services for pharmaceutical and vaccine manufacturers in distributing their products to customers. The Group also manufactures its own pharmaceutical products through its subsidiary, Suzhou First.

FINANCIAL RESULTS

The loss of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2012 and the state of the Company's and the Group's affairs as at that date are set out in the financial statements on pages 50 to 126 of this report.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the Group's results, assets and liabilities for the last five financial years is set out on page 5 of this report. This summary does not form part of the audited consolidated financial statements.

DIVIDENDS

The Board did not recommend the payment of a final dividend for the year ended 31 December 2012.

TRANSFER TO RESERVES

Loss attributable to equity shareholders of RMB1,109.3 million (2011: profit attributable to equity shareholders of RMB234.4 million) have been transferred to reserves, and other movements in reserves during the year are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity.

FIXED ASSETS

Details of the movements of fixed assets during the year are set out in note 15 to the financial statements.

BORROWINGS AND PLEDGED ASSETS

Particulars of the Group's borrowings and pledged assets are set out in note 25 to the financial statements.

SHARE CAPITAL

Details of movements in the share capital of the Company during the year are set out in note 29(c) to the financial statements.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

For the year ended 31 December 2012, the aggregate amount of revenue and purchases attributable to the Group's five largest customers and suppliers represented 30.3% and 75.4% of the Group's total revenue and purchases respectively.

During the year under review, the largest customer accounted for approximately 8.7% of the total revenue and the largest supplier accounted for approximately 21.0% of the total purchases of the Group.

As far as the Company is aware, neither the Directors, their associates, nor those substantial shareholders who are interested in more than 5% of the shares or underlying shares of the Company had any interest in the five largest customers and suppliers of the Group.

DIRECTORS

The Directors who held office during the year and up to the date of this report were:

Executive Directors

Mr. NG Tit (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)	(appointed on 1 March 2010)
Mr. NG Yuk Keung (Chief Financial Officer)	(resigned on 1 July 2012)

Non-executive Directors

Ms. CHIN Yu	(appointed on 1 March 2010)
	1.1
Dr. QIAN Wei	(appointed on 1 March 2010)
Mr. Stephen Cheuk Kin LAW	(resigned on 30 September 2012)
Mr. HUNG Leung	(appointed on 30 September 2012)
Mr. WANG Fan	(appointed on 13 September 2012)

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Patrick SUN	(appointed on 1 March 2010 and re-appointed
	on 7 March 2011)
Mr. Yue Nien Martin TANG	(appointed on 1 March 2010 and re-appointed
	on 7 March 2011)
Dr. Lap-Chee TSUI	(appointed on 1 April 2010 and re-appointed
	on 1 April 2011)

Biographical details of the Directors of the Company are set out on pages 32 to 36 of this report.

The Company has received from each independent non-executive Director an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to the independence guidelines under the Listing Rules and the Company still considers such Directors to be independent.

PRE-IPO SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company adopted a share option scheme ("Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme") on 7 April 2011. Under the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme, the Company had granted 50,027,881 options before the listing of the Company. Each option gives the holder the right to subscribe for one ordinary share in the Company. Up to 31 December 2012, no further option has been granted pursuant to the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme. A summary of the principal terms and conditions of the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme is set out in the section headed "Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme" in Appendix VIII of the Prospectus of the Company. A total number of 18,934,052 options were lapsed and 40,000 options were exercised during the year ended 31 December 2012.

As at 31 December 2012, options to subscribe for an aggregate of 20,581,135 shares of the Company were outstanding and these options relate to the options granted to the following grantees.

1) Director of the Company

					Number of sl	hare options		
	Date of grant	Option period	Exercise price	Balance as at 1/1/2012	Exercised during the year	Lapsed/ cancelled during the year		Approximate percentage to the issued share capital
Ng Yuk Keung (Note 3)	1/3/2010	1/3/2010–1/3/2020	US\$0.20	2,400,000	-	2,400,000	- (Note 1)	0.00%
	1/7/2010	1/7/2010–1/7/2020	US\$0.20	3,227,325	-	3,227,325	- (Note 2)	0.00%

Notes:

- 1) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/3/2011, 1/3/2012 and 1/3/2013, respectively.
- 2) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/7/2011, 1/7/2012 and 1/7/2013, respectively.
- 3) Mr. Ng Yuk Keung resigned as Director on 1 July 2012.

2) Employees of the Company working under continuous contracts other than the Directors

				Number of share options				
	Date of grant	Option period	Exercise price	Balance as at 1/1/2012	Exercised during the year	Lapsed/ cancelled during the year		Approximate percentage to the issued share capital
Employees	18/9/2009	18/9/2009–18/9/2019	US\$0.20	20,466,517	40,000	8,031,442	12,395,075 (Note 1)	1.15%
	28/1/2010	28/1/2010–28/1/2020	US\$0.20	9,438,670	-	3,175,950	6,262,720 (Note 2)	0.58%
	1/3/2010	1/3/2010–1/3/2020	US\$0.20	100,000	-	-	100,000 (Note 3)	0.01%
	1/7/2010	1/7/2010–1/7/2020	US\$0.20	1,522,675	-	1,099,335	423,340 (Note 4)	0.04%
	1/9/2010	1/9/2010–1/9/2020	US\$0.20	800,000	-	-	800,000 (Note 5)	0.07%
	1/11/2010	1/11/2010–1/11/2020	US\$0.20	1,000,000	-	1,000,000	(Note 6)	0.00%
	17/12/2010	17/12/2010–17/12/2020	HK\$3.178 (Note 8)	600,000	-	-	600,000 (Note 7)	0.06%

Notes:

- 1) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 18/9/2010, 18/9/2011 and 18/9/2012, respectively.
- 2) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 28/1/2011, 28/1/2012 and 28/1/2013, respectively.
- 3) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/3/2011, 1/3/2012 and 1/3/2013, respectively.
- 4) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/7/2011, 1/7/2012 and 1/7/2013, respectively.
- 5) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/9/2011, 1/9/2012 and 1/9/2013, respectively.

- 41
- 6) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/11/2011, 1/11/2012 and 1/11/2013, respectively.
- 7) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 17/12/2011, 17/12/2012 and 17/12/2013, respectively.
- 8) The exercise price of the options is 70% of the Company's offer price at the initial public offering.

SHARE AWARD SCHEME

The Company adopted the share award scheme (the "Share Award Scheme") on 11 January 2012. The purposes of the Share Award Scheme are to recognise the contribution made by certain employees of the Group and to provide eligible employees with incentives in order to retain them for the continual operation and development of the Group and attract suitable personnel for the growth and further development of the Group.

As at 31 December 2012, the trustee of the Share Award Scheme held a total of nil shares and nil shares were granted under the Share Award Scheme.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACT

No contracts concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company were entered into or in place during the year.

DIRECTOR'S RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Save as disclosed in this report, during the year under review, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries were party to any arrangement which would enable the Directors to acquire benefits by means of acquisition of shares in, or debentures of, the Company or any other body corporate. Save as disclosed in this report, none of the Directors or any of their spouses or children under the age of 18 was granted any right to subscribe for the shares or debentures of the Company or any other corporate body or had exercised any such right.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS

None of the Directors being proposed for re-election at the forthcoming annual general meeting has an unexpired service contract with the Group which is not determinable by the Group within one year without payment of compensation (other than statutory compensation).

REMUNERATION POLICY

The Group's remuneration policy is to compensate its employees based on their performance, qualifications and the Group's operational results.

The emoluments of the Directors and senior management are determined by the remuneration committee with reference to the Group's operational results, their individual performance and prevailing market conditions.

The Company was not aware of any arrangement under which a Director has waived or agreed to waive any emoluments. Details of the remuneration of the Directors are set out in note 10 to the financial statements.

COMPLIANCE OF THE NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKING

As disclosed in the Prospectus, Mr. Ng Tit, Ms. Chin Yu and Golden Base Investment Limited ("Golden Base") (together, the "Controlling Shareholders") have entered into a non-competition undertaking agreement dated 4 April 2011 in favor of the Company (the "Non-competition Undertaking"), pursuant to which each of them has undertaken to the Company that he/she/it will not, and will procure that his/her/its associates (except any members of the Group) will not, during the restricted period, directly or indirectly, either on his/her/its own account or in conjunction with or on behalf of any person, firm or company, carry on, participate or be interested or engaged in or acquire or hold (in each case whether as a shareholder, partner, agent or otherwise) any business in China or elsewhere in the world which is or may be in competition with our business, and any other business which any member of the Group may undertake from time to time after the listing of the Company's shares.

Each of the Controlling Shareholders had confirmed its/his/her compliance with the Non-Competition Undertaking for the year.

The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the Controlling Shareholders' compliance with the Non-Competition Undertaking. The independent non-executive Directors confirmed, to the best of their knowledge, that the Controlling Shareholders did not breach the terms of the Non-Competition Undertaking.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY OR ITS ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 December 2012, the interests and short positions of the Directors and chief executive of the Company in the shares, underlying shares and debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (the "SFO")), as recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO, or as otherwise notified to the Company and the HKSE under the Model Code contained in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules, were as follows:

1) Long positions in the ordinary shares of the Company

		Number of share	es of the Company		Approximate total percentage of interest in
Name of Director	Personal interests	Family interests	Corporate interests	Other interests	the Company
Ng Tit	500,000 (Note 1)	-	505,062,500 (Note 2)	-	46.72%
Chin Yu	500,000 (Note 1)	-	505,062,500 (Note 2)	-	46.72%

Notes:

- 1) Jointly owned by Mr. Ng Tit and his spouse, Ms. Chin Yu.
- 2) An aggregate of 505,062,500 shares is beneficially owned by Golden Base. Mr. Ng Tit and Ms. Chin Yu are the controlling shareholders of Golden Base.

2) Long positions in the underlying shares of the Company

Pursuant to the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme, one Director was granted share options to subscribe for the shares of the Company, details of which as at 31 December 2012 were as follows:

				Number of share options				
Name of Director	Date of grant	Option period	Exercise price	Balance as at 1/1/2012	Exercised during the year	Lapsed/ cancelled during the year		Approximate percentage of interest in the Company
Ng Yuk Keung (Note 3)	1/3/2010	1/3/2010–1/3/2020	US\$0.20	2,400,000	-	2,400,000	- (Note 1)	0%
	1/7/2010	1/7/2010–1/7/2020	US\$0.20	3,227,325	-	3,227,325	- (Note 2)	0%

Notes:

- 1) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/3/2011, 1/3/2012 and 1/3/2013, respectively.
- 2) The options are vested in three tranches in the proportion of 1/3, 1/3 and 1/3 on 1/7/2011, 1/7/2012 and 1/7/2013, respectively.
- 3) Mr. Ng Yuk Keung resigned as Director on 1 July 2012.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2012, none of the Directors nor the chief executive of the Company or their associates (including their spouses and children under 18 years of age) had any interest or short positions in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations, recorded in the register required to be kept under Section 352 of the SFO or required to be notified to the Company and the HKSE under the Model Code contained in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

Substantial shareholders interests and short positions in shares and underlying shares of the Company

As at 31 December 2012, the interests and short positions of the substantial shareholders of the Company (other than the Directors and chief executive of the Company) in the shares and underlying shares of the Company as recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of Part XV of the SFO were as follows:

Name	Nature of interest	Number of shares (long positions)	Approximate percentage of interest in the Company
Golden Base	Beneficial owner	505,062,500	46.68%
Bonderman David (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
Coulter James G. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
TPG Group Holdings (SBS) Advisors, Inc. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
TPG Group Holdings (SBS), L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
TPG Holdings I, L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
TPG Holdings I-A, LLC (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	219,822,000	20.32%
TPG Star GenPar Advisors, LLC. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	146,549,000	13.54%
TPG Star GenPar. L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	146,549,000	13.54%
TPG Star Jaguar Ltd. (Note 1)	Beneficial owner	146,549,000	13.54%
TPG Star. L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	146,549,000	13.54%

Name	Nature of interest	Number of shares (long positions)	Approximate percentage of interest in the Company
TPG Biotech III Jaguar Ltd. (Note 1)	Beneficial owner	73,273,000	6.77%
TPG Biotechnology GenPar III Advisors, LLC (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	73,273,000	6.77%
TPG Biotechnology GenPar III, L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	73,273,000	6.77%
TPG Biotechnology Partners III, L.P. (Note 1)	Deemed interest, interest of controlled company	73,273,000	6.77%

Note:

1) Such shares refer to the same batch of shares.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2012, the Company had not been notified by any other parties (other than the Directors and chief executive of the Company) who had any interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company as recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of Part XV of the SFO.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN CONTRACTS OF SIGNIFICANCE

No contract of significance in relation to the Group's business (as defined in the Listing Rules) to which the Company, its subsidiaries, its holding companies or any of its fellow subsidiaries was a party and in which a Director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

CHANGES IN THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The changes in the Board since the date of the Company's 2012 interim report are set out below:

Mr. Wang Fan was appointed as a non-executive Director of the Company with effect from 13 September 2012.

Mr. Stephen Cheuk Kin Law resigned as a non-executive Director of the Company with effect from 30 September 2012.

Mr. Hung Leung was appointed as a non-executive Director of the Company with effect from 30 September 2012.

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF LISTED SECURITIES

Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries purchased, sold or redeemed any of the listed securities of the Company during the year ended 31 December 2012.

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the Company's articles of association which would oblige the Company to offer new shares on a pro-rata basis to the existing shareholders.

CONNECTED TRANSACTION

On 24 February 2012, NTP (China) Investment Company Limited ("NTP (China) Investment"), a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, and Suzhou Pharmaceutical Group Co., Ltd. ("Suzhou Pharmaceutical Group") entered into an equity transfer agreement (the "Agreement"), pursuant to which, NTP (China) Investment agreed to purchase the remaining 20% equity interest in Suzhou First (in which NTP (China) Investment owns 80% as at the date of the Agreement) from Suzhou Pharmaceutical Group for a total consideration of RMB60 million (approximately HK\$73.5 million). After the completion of this acquisition in July 2012, Suzhou First has become a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company.

Suzhou Pharmaceutical Group was previously a substantial shareholder of Suzhou First. Accordingly, Suzhou Pharmaceutical Group was a connected person (as defined under the Listing Rules) of the Company and the transaction contemplated under the Agreement constituted a connected transaction for the Company under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules. Since the applicable percentage ratios calculated in respect of the transaction contemplated under the Agreement are over 1% but less than 5%, the above connected transaction was subject to the reporting and announcement requirements, but was exempted from the independent shareholders' approval requirement under the Listing Rules. As one or more of the applicable percentage ratios calculated in respect of the transaction contemplated under the Agreement exceeded 5% but was less than 25%, the above transaction constituted a discloseable transaction and is therefore subject to the reporting and announcement requirements under Chapter 14 of the Listing Rules.

CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

The related party transactions as disclosed in note 33 to the consolidated financial statements also constituted continuing connected transactions under the Listing Rules but are exempted from the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent shareholders' approval requirements pursuant to Rule 14A.33 of the Listing Rules. The Company has complied with the disclosure requirements of Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules in respect of such continuing connected transactions.

SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is available to the Company and to the best knowledge of the Board, the Company has maintained sufficient public float as required under the Listing Rules as at the date of this report.

COMPLIANCE WITH CORPORATE GOVERNANCE CODE

The Company is committed to ensuring high standards of corporate governance and has adopted the code provisions set out in the Code on Corporate Governance Practices during the period from 1 January 2012 to 31 March 2012 and the Corporate Governance Code during the period from 1 April 2012 to 31 December 2012 (the "CG Code") contained in Appendix 14 to the Listing Rules and certain recommended best practices. The Company has complied with all the applicable code provisions in the CG Code throughout the year ended 31 December 2012 except for the deviation from code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code, which stipulates that the roles of chairman and chief executive officer should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. Mr. Ng Tit assumes both the roles of chairman and chief executive officer of the Company. Nevertheless, the division of responsibilities between the two roles are clearly defined. On the whole, the role of chairman is that of monitoring the duties and performance of the Board, whereas the role of chief executive officer is that of managing the Company's business. The Board believes that at the current stage of development of the Company, vesting the roles of both chairman and chief executive officer in the same person provides the Company with strong and consistent leadership and allows for effective and efficient planning and implementation of business decisions and strategies.

COMPLIANCE WITH THE MODEL CODE FOR SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS BY DIRECTORS OF LISTED ISSUERS

The Company has adopted the Model Code contained in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions. On specific enquiries made, all Directors have confirmed that they have complied with the standards as stipulated in the Model Code throughout the year ended 31 December 2012.

CONFIRMATION OF INDEPENDENCE FROM INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

The Company has received an annual written confirmation of independence pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules from each of the independent non-executive Directors. The Company considers each of the independent non-executive Directors to be independent.

AUDITORS

The consolidated financial statements set out in this report were audited by KPMG, who will retire and if eligible, offer themselves for re-election. A resolution for the re-appointment of KPMG as auditors of the Company will be proposed at the forthcoming annual general meeting.

By order of the Board

Ng Tit

Chairman

Hong Kong, 28 March 2013

Independent Auditor's Report



Independent auditor's report to the shareholders of China NT Pharma Group Company Limited

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of China NT Pharma Group Company Limited ("the Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") set out on pages 50 to 126, which comprise the consolidated and company balance sheets as at 31 December 2012, the consolidated income statement, the consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated cash flow statement for the year then ended and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' responsibility for the consolidated financial statements

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audit. This report is made solely to you, as a body, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report.

Except as described in the basis for qualified opinion paragraph, we conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgement, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Independent Auditor's Report

Basis for qualified opinion

As stated in notes 1 and 14(c) to the consolidated financial statements, in the second quarter of 2012 the Group decided to gradually exit from the vaccine business. As disclosed in note 21, the Group has net outstanding trade receivables of RMB326,481,000 related to the vaccine business as at 31 December 2012, among which RMB300,135,000 was past due by more than three months. The Group has recorded an impairment provision of RMB343,933,000 against the gross receivable balance from customers of this vaccine business of RMB670,414,000. The directors of the Company have informed us that this impairment provision represents their assessment of the recoverability of the individual debtor balances based on the information available and current circumstances. However, we were unable to obtain sufficient information to evaluate the appropriateness of management's assessment and basis of judgment on the recoverability of this vaccine business related receivable balance. Accordingly, we were unable to satisfy ourselves regarding the valuation of the accounts receivable balance related to the vaccine business as at 31 December 2012. Any under or over-estimate of the recoverability of these receivables would affect the net assets of the Company and the Group as at 31 December 2012 and the Group's net loss for the year ended 31 December 2012, and the related disclosures in the financial statements.

Qualified opinion arising from limitation of audit scope

In our opinion, except for the effects of such adjustment, if any, as might have been determined to be necessary had we been able to satisfy ourselves as to the matter set out in the basis for qualified opinion paragraph above, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company and of the Group as at 31 December 2012 and of the Group's loss and cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and have been properly prepared in accordance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

KPMG

Certified Public Accountants

8th Floor, Prince's Building 10 Chater Road Central, Hong Kong

28 March 2013

Consolidated Income Statement For the year ended 31 December 2012 (Expressed in Renminbi)

		2012	2011
	Note	RMB'000	RMB'000
Turnover	5	739,132	2,758,142
Cost of sales		(467,313)	(1,867,496)
Gross profit		271,819	890,646
Other revenue	6	8,776	38,947
Other net (loss)/income	7	(11,940)	17,875
Selling and distribution expenses		(579,826)	(452,834)
Administrative expenses		(129,297)	(129,082)
Business restructuring costs	14(c)	(676,722)	
(Loss)/profit from operations		(1,117,190)	365,552
Finance costs	8(a)	(60,098)	(58,083)
(Loss)/profit before taxation	8	(1,177,288)	307,469
Income tax benefit/(expense)	9(a)	67,972	(73,092)
(Loss)/profit for the year		(1,109,316)	234,377
Attributable to:			
Equity shareholders of the Company	12	(1,109,316)	234,377
Non-controlling interests			
(Loss)/profit for the year		(1,109,316)	234,377
(Loss)/earnings per share	13		
Basic		(102.53) cents	23.41 cents
Diluted		(102.53) cents	23.22 cents

The notes on pages 58 to 126 form part of these financial statements.

Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income For the year ended 31 December 2012 (Expressed in Renminbi)

	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
(Loss)/profit for the year	(1,109,316)	234,377
Other comprehensive income for the year		
Exchange differences on translation of financial statements of entities outside the People's Republic of China ("PRC")	2,508	(9,967)
Total comprehensive income for the year	(1,106,808)	224,410
Attributable to:		
Equity shareholders of the Company Non-controlling interests	(1,106,808)	224,410
Total comprehensive income for the year	(1,106,808)	224,410

	Note	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
	Note	KIVID UUU	KIVID UUU
Non-current assets			
Fixed assets	15		
- Property, plant and equipment		233,749	213,696
- Interests in leasehold land held for own use under operating leases		30,950	31,713
		264,699	245,409
Intangible assets	16	23,014	48,826
Prepayments	17	21,560	2,397
Goodwill	18	-	1,250
Deferred tax assets	27(b)	88,398	22,191
		397,671	320,073
Current assets			
Inventories	20	242,920	355,673
Trade and other receivables	21	935,923	2,409,432
Pledged bank deposits	22	402,448	112,103
Cash at banks and in hand	23	246,030	373,755
		1,827,321	3,250,963
Current liabilities			
Trade and other payables	24	781,299	902,602
Bank loans	25	526,170	526,253
Current taxation	27(a)	11,476	85,639
		1,318,945	1,514,494
Net current assets		508,376	1,736,469

The notes on pages 58 to 126 form part of these financial statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheet (Continued)

At 31 December 2012 (Expressed in Renminbi)

	Note	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
Total assets less current liabilities		906,047	2,056,542
Non-current liabilities			
Unsecured debenture Deferred tax liabilities	26 27(b)	20,000 1,053	- 1,235
NET ASSETS		<u>884,994</u>	2,055,307
CAPITAL AND RESERVES			
Share capital Reserves	29(c)	1 884,993	1 2,040,176
Total equity attributable to equity shareholders of the Company Non-controlling interests		884,994 	2,040,177 15,130
TOTAL EQUITY		884,994	2,055,307

Approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 28 March 2013.

Ng TitChin YuChairman and Chief Executive OfficerDirector

Balance Sheet

At 31 December 2012 (Expressed in Renminbi)

	Note	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
Non-current assets			
Interests in subsidiaries	19	776,785	1,008,342
Current assets			
Other receivables Cash at banks and in hand	21 23	463 69,478	72 305,250
		69,941	305,322
Current liabilities			
Other payables	24		3,040
		<u>-</u>	3,040
Net current assets		69,941	302,282
NET ASSETS		846,726	1,310,624
CAPITAL AND RESERVES	29(a)		
Share capital Reserves		846,725	1,310,623
TOTAL EQUITY		846,726	1,310,624

Approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 28 March 2013.

Ng TitChin YuChairman and Chief Executive OfficerDirector

The notes on pages 58 to 126 form part of these financial statements.

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity For the year ended 31 December 2012

(Expressed in Renminbi)

Attributable to equity shareholders of the Company

					/		/				
	Share capital RMB'000 (Note 29(c))	Share premium RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(i)	Exchange reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(ii))	Statutory reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(iii))	Merger reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(iv))	Other reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(v))	Capital reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(vi))	Retained profits/ (accumulated losses) RMB'000	Total RMB'000	Non- controlling interests RMB'000	Total equity RMB'000
Balance at 1 January 2011	-	-	49,711	65,359	8,256	-	28,922	334,899	487,147	15,130	502,277
Profit for the year Other comprehensive income	- -	- -	(9,967)			- -	- -	234,377	234,377 (9,967)	- -	234,377 (9,967)
Total comprehensive income	-	-	(9,967)	-	-	-	-	234,377	224,410	-	224,410
Shares issued pursuant to a reorganisation Shares issued under placing and public offering, net of	1	-	-	-	-	383,379	-	-	383,380	-	383,380
share issuance expenses Equity-settled share-based transactions	-	933,786	-	-	-	-	- 11,454	-	933,786 11,454	-	933,786 11,454
Forfeiture of vested share options Appropriation to statutory reserve	- - -	- - -	- - -	22,644	- - -	- - -	(1,426)	1,426 (22,644)		- -	
Balance at 31 December 2011	1	933,786	39,744	88,003	8,256	383,379	38,950	548,058	2,040,177	15,130	2,055,307
Balance at 1 January 2012	1	933,786	39,744	88,003	8,256	383,379	38,950	548,058	2,040,177	15,130	2,055,307
Loss for the year Other comprehensive income	- -	- -	2,508	_ 	_ 	- -	- -	(1,109,316)	(1,109,316)	- -	(1,109,316)
Total comprehensive income	-	-	2,508	-	-	-	-	(1,109,316)	(1,106,808)	-	(1,106,808)
Acquisition of non-controlling interests (Note 19(ii)) Equity-settled share-based transactions Share options exercised Forfeiture of vested share options Appropriation to statutory reserve	- - - - -	- - 86 - -	- - - -	- - - - 203	- - - -	(44,870) - - - -	(3,553) (38) (12,292)	-	(44,870) (3,553) 48 - -	(15,130) - - - -	(60,000) (3,553) 48 —————
Balance at 31 December 2012	1	933,872	42,252	88,206	8,256	338,509	23,067	(549,169)	884,994		884,994

Consolidated Cash Flow Statement For the year ended 31 December 2012 (Expressed in Renminbi)

		2012	2011
	Note	RMB'000	RMB'000
			(Note 35)
Operating activities			
(Loss)/profit before taxation		(1,177,288)	307,469
Adjustments for:			
Depreciation	8(c)	17,501	15,049
Amortisation of lease prepayments	8(c)	763	764
Amortisation of intangible assets	8(c)	9,360	8,430
Impairment of intangible assets	16	17,000	_
Impairment of goodwill	18	1,250	_
Write-down of inventories	20(b)	120,619	4,220
Impairment of trade receivables	21(b)	433,423	27,535
Impairment of deposits and prepayments	21(d)	141,963	_
Finance costs	8(a)	60,098	58,083
Bank interest income	6	(6,426)	(3,412)
Net loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	7	1,041	189
Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	8(b)	(3,553)	11,454
Net foreign exchange loss/(gain)		2,390	(1,772)
Operating (loss)/profit before changes in working capital		(381,859)	428,009
(Increase)/decrease in inventories		(7,865)	167,161
Decrease/(increase) in trade and other receivables		681,043	(698,752)
Decrease in trade and other payables		(115,236)	(44,634)
Increase in pledged bank deposits for issuing bills payable		(110,345)	(43,717)
Cash generated from/(used in) operations		65,738	(191,933)
Tax paid			
– Hong Kong Profits Tax paid		(8,467)	(15,889)
– PRC Income Tax paid		(64,113)	(41,203)
Net cash used in operating activities		(6,842)	(249,025)

Consolidated Cash Flow Statement (Continued) For the year ended 31 December 2012

(Expressed in Renminbi)

	Note	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000 (Note 35)
Investing activities			
Payment for purchases of property, plant and equipment Payment for purchase of intangible assets Proceeds from disposal of property, plant and equipment Interest received Prepayment for acquisition of intangible asset	17	(43,354) (548) - 6,426 (21,560)	(23,407) (20,163) 217 3,412
Net cash used in investing activities		(59,036)	(39,941)
Financing activities			
Proceeds from new bank loans Proceeds from issuance of unsecured debenture Proceeds from other loans	26	1,016,351 20,000 -	1,347,963 - 250,000
Repayment of bank loans Repayment of other loans		(1,016,434) -	(1,650,293) (256,500)
Acquisition of non-controlling interests Net decrease in advances from related companies Interest paid Net proceeds from issuance of shares under placing	19(ii)	(60,000) - (59,098)	- (24,627) (58,083)
and public offering Proceeds from issuance of shares pursuant to		-	933,786
share option scheme Proceeds from factoring bank accepted bills derived from intra-group transactions Increase in pledged bank deposits as collateral for bank loans	24(a)	54 217,080 (180,000)	- (21,306)
Net cash (used in)/generated from financing activities		(62,047)	520,940
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents		(127,925)	231,974
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January		373,755	149,810
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes		200	(8,029)
Cash and cash equivalents at 31 December	23	246,030	373,755

The notes on pages 58 to 126 form part of these financial statements.

1 PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES OF REPORTING ENTITY

China NT Pharma Group Company Limited ("the Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively, referred to as the "Group") are principally engaged in manufacturing, sale and distribution of pharmaceutical and vaccine products and the provision of marketing and promotion services to suppliers in the People's Republic of China ("PRC").

With a view to enhancing the Group's competitiveness and improving its cash flow, the Group began to restructure its business model in 2012. In the second quarter of 2012, the Group decided to gradually exit from the low-margin vaccine business and downsized its vaccine sales and promotion team. In the last quarter of 2012, the Group further decided to terminate the OTC business and dermatological product line in light of a continuing decrease in gross margins of these products and challenging operating environment. Going forward, the Group will focus on promoting and distributing third-party and self-produced proprietary pharmaceutical products with higher margins and investment returns. A significant loss was incurred as a result of this business restructuring, and the financial impact of which is summarised in note 14(c).

2 CORPORATE ORGANISATION

The Group was founded in 1995. The Group and its business were previously controlled by NT Pharma (Holdings) Company Limited ("NT Holdings") incorporated in the Cayman Islands, the then holding company of the Group.

The Company was incorporated in the Cayman Islands on 1 March 2010 as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law, Cap 22 (Law 33 of 1961, as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands with one share issued at par upon incorporation (US\$0.00000008 at par per share).

Pursuant to a reorganisation (the "Reorganisation") of the Company and its subsidiaries in preparation for the listing of the Company's shares on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange"), NT Holdings transferred all of the shares it owned in the Group to the Company on 8 April 2011. In return, the Company allotted and issued 811,437,499 fully paid new shares to NT Holdings.

On 20 April 2011, the Company issued 270,479,000 new shares with a nominal value of US\$0.00000008, at a price of HK\$4.54 per share upon listing of its shares on the Stock Exchange by way of placing and public offering. Net proceeds from such share issuance amounted to RMB933,786,000 (after deducting listing expenses of RMB 87,398,000).

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Statement of compliance

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with all applicable Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs"), which collective term includes all applicable individual Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, Hong Kong Accounting Standards ("HKASs") and Interpretations issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"), accounting principles generally accepted in Hong Kong and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance. These financial statements also comply with the applicable disclosure provisions of the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange. A summary of the significant accounting policies adopted by the Group is set out below.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(a) Statement of compliance (Continued)

The HKICPA has issued certain new and revised HKFRSs that are first effective or available for early adoption for the current accounting period of the Group and the Company. Note 3(c) provides information on any changes in accounting policies resulting from initial application of these developments to the extent that they are relevant to the Group for the current and prior accounting periods reflected in these financial statements.

(b) Basis of preparation of the financial statements

The consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 include the financial position and results of operation of the Company and its subsidiaries.

The financial statements are presented in Renminbi ("RMB"), rounded to the nearest thousand. The measurement basis used in the preparation of the financial statements is the historical cost basis.

The preparation of the financial statements in conformity with HKFRSs requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis of making the judgements about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Judgements made by management in the application of HKFRSs that have significant effect on the financial statements and major sources of estimation uncertainty are discussed in note 4.

(c) Changes in accounting policies

The HKICPA has issued several amendments to HKFRSs that are first effective for the current accounting period of the Group and the Company. Of these, the following development is relevant to the Group's financial statements:

Amendments to HKFRS7, "Financial instruments: Disclosures-Transfer of financial assets"

The above amendments related primarily to clarification of certain disclosure requirements applicable to the Group's financial instruments. The developments have had no material impact on the Group's 2012 financial statements.

The Group has not applied any new standard or interpretation that is not yet effective for the current accounting period.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(d) Subsidiaries and non-controlling interests

Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Group. Control exists when the Group has the power to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. In assessing control, potential voting rights that presently are exercisable are taken into account.

An investment in a subsidiary is consolidated into the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases. Intra-group balances and transactions and any unrealised profits arising from intra-group transactions are eliminated in full in preparing the consolidated financial statements. Unrealised losses resulting from intra-group transactions are eliminated in the same way as unrealised gains but only to the extent that there is no evidence of impairment.

Non-controlling interests represent the equity in a subsidiary not attributable directly or indirectly to the Company and in respect of which the Group has not agreed any additional terms with the holders of those interests which would result in the Group as a whole having a contractual obligation in respect of those interests that meets the definition of a financial liability.

Non-controlling interests are presented in the consolidated balance sheet within equity, separately from equity attributable to the equity shareholders of the Company. Non-controlling interests in the results of the Group are presented on the face of the consolidated income statement and the consolidated statement of comprehensive income as an allocation of the total profit or loss and total comprehensive income for the year between non-controlling interests and the equity shareholders of the Company.

Changes in the group's interests in a subsidiary that do not result in a loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions, whereby adjustments are made to the amounts of controlling and non-controlling interests within consolidated equity to reflect the change in relative interests, but no adjustments are made to goodwill and no gain or loss is recognised.

In the Company's balance sheet, an investment in a subsidiary is stated at cost less impairment losses (note 3(j)).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(e) Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of

- (i) the aggregate of the fair value of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree and the fair value of the Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree; over
- (ii) the Group's interest in the net fair value of the acquiree's identifiable assets and liabilities measured as at the acquisition date.

When (ii) is greater than (i), then this excess is recognised immediately in profit or loss as a gain on a bargain purchase.

Goodwill is stated at cost less accumulated impairment losses. Goodwill arising on a business combination is allocated to each cash-generating unit, or groups of cash-generating units, that is expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination and is tested annually for impairment (note 3(j)).

On disposal of a cash-generating unit during the year, any attributable amount of purchased goodwill is included in the calculation of the profit or loss on disposal.

(f) Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses (note 3(j)).

Depreciation is calculated to write off the cost of items of property, plant and equipment, less their estimated residual value, if any, using the straight line method over their estimated useful lives as follows:

 Buildings situated on leasehold land are depreciated over the shorter of the unexpired term of lease and their estimated useful lives, being no more than 50 years after the date of completion.

Plant and machinery
 5 – 20 years

Leasehold improvements
 Over the term of lease

Furniture, fixtures and office equipment
 3 – 5 years

Motor vehicles
 3 – 5 years

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(f) Property, plant and equipment (Continued)

Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, the cost of the item is allocated on a reasonable basis between the parts and each part is depreciated separately. Both the useful life of an asset and its residual value, if any, are reviewed annually.

Gains or losses arising from the retirement or disposal of an item of property, plant and equipment are determined as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the item and are recognised in profit or loss on the date of retirement or disposal.

(g) Construction in progress

Construction in progress represents property, plant and equipment under construction and machinery and equipment under installation and testing. Construction in progress is stated in the balance sheet at cost less impairment losses (note 3(j)). The cost includes cost of construction, cost of purchased plant and equipment and other direct costs plus borrowing costs which include interest charges and exchange differences arising from foreign currency borrowings used to finance these projects during the construction period, to the extent that these are regarded as an adjustment to borrowing costs (note 3(u)).

Construction in progress is not depreciated until such time as the assets are completed and substantially ready for their intended use.

(h) Intangible assets (other than goodwill)

(i) Trademarks

Trademarks that are acquired by the Group are stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses (note 3(j)). Amortisation of trademarks is charged to profit or loss on a straight line basis over a period of 10 years.

(ii) New medicine protection rights

New medicine protection rights that are acquired by the Group are stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses (note 3(j)). Amortisation of new medicine protection rights is charged to profit or loss on a straight line basis over the rights protection period.

(iii) Good Supply Practices ("GSP") licences

GSP licences that are acquired by the Group with indefinite useful lives are stated in the balance sheet at cost less impairment losses (note 3(j)).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(h) Intangible assets (other than goodwill) (Continued)

(iv) Exclusive agency rights

Exclusive agency rights that are acquired by the Group are stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses (note 3(j)). Amortisation of exclusive agency rights is charged to profit or loss on a straight line basis over the agency period ranging from 4 to 10 years.

(v) Club memberships

Club memberships that are acquired by the Group are stated in the balance sheet at cost less impairment losses (note 3(j)).

(vi) Computer software

Computer software that is acquired by the Group is stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated amortisation and impairment losses (note 3(j)). Computer software is amortised over its estimated useful life of 5 to 10 years.

Both the period and basis of amortisation of all intangible assets are reviewed annually.

Intangible assets are not amortised while their useful lives are assessed to be indefinite. Any conclusion that the useful life of an intangible asset is indefinite is reviewed annually to determine whether events and circumstances continue to support the indefinite useful life assessment for that asset. If they do not, the change in the useful life assessment from indefinite to finite is accounted for prospectively from the date of change and in accordance with the policy for amortisation of intangible assets with finite useful lives as set out above.

(i) Leased assets

An arrangement, comprising a transaction or a series of transactions, is or contains a lease if the Group determines that the arrangement conveys a right to use a specific asset or assets for an agreed period of time in return for a payment or a series of payments. Such a determination is made based on an evaluation of the substance of the arrangement and is regardless of whether the arrangement takes the legal form of a lease.

Leases which do not transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to the Group are classified as operating leases. Where the Group has the use of assets held under operating leases, payments made under the leases are charged to profit or loss in equal instalments over the accounting periods covered by the lease term, except where an alternative basis is more representative of the pattern of benefits to be derived from the leased asset. Lease incentives received are recognised in profit or loss as an integral part of the aggregate net lease payments made. Contingent rentals are charged to profit or loss in the accounting period in which they are incurred.

The cost of acquiring land held under an operating lease is amortised on a straight-line basis over the period of the lease term.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(j) Impairment of assets

(i) Impairment of investments in equity securities and trade and other receivables

Investments in equity securities and trade and other receivables that are stated at cost or amortised cost are reviewed at each balance sheet date to determine whether there is objective evidence of impairment. Objective evidence of impairment includes observable data that comes to the attention of the Group about one or more of the following loss events:

- significant financial difficulty of the debtor;
- a breach of contract, such as a default or delinquency in interest or principal payments;
- it becoming probable that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation;
- significant changes in the technological, market, economic or legal environment that have an adverse effect on the debtor; and
- a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value of an investment in an equity instrument below its cost.

If any such evidence exists, the impairment loss is determined and recognised as follows:

For investments in subsidiaries, the impairment loss is measured by comparing the recoverable amount of the investment with its carrying amount in accordance with note 3(j) (ii). The impairment loss is reversed if there has been a favourable change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount in accordance with note 3(j)(ii);

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

- (j) Impairment of assets (Continued)
 - (i) Impairment of investments in equity securities and trade and other receivables (Continued)
 - For trade and other receivables carried at cost, the impairment loss is measured as the
 difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of the estimated future
 cash flows discounted at the current market rate of return for a similar financial asset.

For trade and other receivables carried at amortised cost, the impairment loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows, discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate (i.e. the effective interest rate computed at initial recognition of these assets), where the effect of discounting is material. This assessment is made collectively where these financial assets share similar risk characteristics, such as similar past due status, and have not been individually assessed as impaired. Future cash flows for financial assets which are assessed for impairment collectively are based on historical loss experience for assets with credit risk characteristics similar to the collective group.

If in a subsequent period the amount of an impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be linked objectively to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognised, the impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss. A reversal of an impairment loss shall not result in the asset's carrying amount exceeding that which would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised in prior years.

Impairment losses recognised in respect of trade and other receivables, whose recovery is considered doubtful but not remote, are recorded using an allowance account. When the Group is satisfied that recovery is remote, the amount considered irrecoverable is written off against trade and other receivables directly and any amounts held in the allowance account relating to that debt are reversed. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously charged to the allowance account are reversed against the allowance account. Other changes in the allowance account and subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off directly are recognised in profit or loss.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(j) Impairment of assets (Continued)

(ii) Impairment of other assets

Internal and external sources of information are reviewed at each balance sheet date to identify indications that the following assets may be impaired or, except in the case of goodwill, an impairment loss previously recognised no longer exists or may have decreased:

- property, plant and equipment;
- pre-paid interests in leasehold land classified as being held under an operating lease;
- construction in progress;
- intangible assets;
- investment prepayments; and
- goodwill.

If any such indication exists, the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. In addition, for goodwill, intangible assets that are not yet available for use and intangible assets that have indefinite useful lives, the recoverable amount is estimated annually whether or not there is any indication of impairment.

Calculation of recoverable amount

The recoverable amount of an asset is the greater of its fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. Where an asset does not generate cash inflows largely independent of those from other assets, the recoverable amount is determined for the smallest group of assets that generates cash inflows independently (i.e. a cash-generating unit).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(j) Impairment of assets (Continued)

(ii) Impairment of other assets (Continued)

Recognition of impairment losses

An impairment loss is recognised in profit or loss if the carrying amount of an asset, or the cash-generating unit to which it belongs, exceeds its recoverable amount. Impairment losses recognised in respect of cash-generating units are allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill allocated to the cash-generating unit (or group of units) and then, to reduce the carrying amount of the other assets in the unit (or group of units) on a pro rata basis, except that the carrying value of an asset will not be reduced below its individual fair value less costs to sell, or value in use, if determinable.

Reversals of impairment losses

In respect of assets other than goodwill, an impairment loss is reversed if there has been a favourable change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount. An impairment loss in respect of goodwill is not reversed.

A reversal of an impairment loss is limited to the asset's carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised in prior years. Reversals of impairment losses are credited to profit or loss in the year in which the reversals are recognised.

(iii) Interim financial reporting and impairment

Under the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange, the Group is required to prepare an interim financial report in compliance with HKAS 34, *Interim financial reporting*, in respect of the first six months of the financial year. At the end of the interim period, the Group applies the same impairment testing, recognition, and reversal criteria as it would at the end of the financial year (notes 3(j)(i) and (ii)).

Impairment losses recognised in an interim period in respect of goodwill are not reversed in a subsequent period. This is the case even if no loss, or a smaller loss, would have been recognised had the impairment been assessed only at the end of the financial year to which the interim period relates.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(k) Inventories

Inventories are carried at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

Cost is calculated using the weighted average cost formula and comprises all costs of purchase, costs of conversion and other costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition.

Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale.

When inventories are sold, the carrying amount of those inventories is recognised as an expense in the period in which the related revenue is recognised. The amount of any write-down of inventories to net realisable value and all losses of inventories are recognised as an expense in the period the write-down or loss occurs. The amount of any reversal of any write-down of inventories is recognised as a reduction in the amount of inventories recognised as an expense in the period in which the reversal occurs.

(I) Trade and other receivables

Trade and other receivables are initially recognised at fair value and thereafter stated at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less allowance for impairment of doubtful debts (note 3(j)), except where the receivables are interest-free loans made to related parties without any fixed repayment terms or the effect of discounting would be immaterial. In such cases, the receivables are stated at cost less allowance for impairment of doubtful debts.

(m) Interest-bearing borrowings

Interest-bearing borrowings are recognised initially at fair value less attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, interest-bearing borrowings are stated at amortised cost with any difference between the amount initially recognised and redemption value being recognised in profit or loss over the period of the borrowings, together with any interest and fees payable, using the effective interest method.

(n) Trade and other payables

Trade and other payables are initially recognised at fair value and are subsequently stated at amortised cost unless the effect of discounting would be immaterial, in which case they are stated at cost.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(o) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at banks and on hand, demand deposits with banks and other financial institutions, and short-term, highly liquid investments that are readily convertible into known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value, having been within three months of maturity at acquisition. Bank overdrafts that are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Group's cash management are also included as a component of cash and cash equivalents for the purpose of the consolidated cash flow statement.

(p) Employee benefits

(i) Short term employee benefits and contributions to defined contribution retirement plans

Salaries, annual bonuses, paid annual leave, contributions to defined contribution retirement plans and the cost of non-monetary benefits are accrued in the year in which the associated services are rendered by employees. Where payment or settlement is deferred and the effect would be material, these amounts are stated at their present values.

(ii) Share-based payments

The fair value of share options granted to employees is recognised as an employee cost with a corresponding increase in a capital reserve within equity. The fair value is measured at grant date using the binomial lattice model, taking into account the terms and conditions under which the options were granted. Where the employees have to meet vesting conditions before becoming unconditionally entitled to the options, the total estimated fair value of the options is spread over the vesting period, taking into account the probability that the options will vest.

During the vesting period, the number of share options that is expected to vest is reviewed. Any resulting adjustment to the cumulative fair value recognised in prior years is charged/credited to profit or loss for the year of the review, unless the original employee expenses qualify for recognition as an asset, with a corresponding adjustment to the capital reserve. On the vesting date, the amount recognised as an expense is adjusted to reflect the actual number of options that vest (with a corresponding adjustment to the capital reserve). The equity amount is recognised in the capital reserve until either the option is exercised (when it is transferred to the share premium account) or the option expires (when it is released directly to retained profits).

(iii) Termination benefits

Termination benefits are recognised when, and only when, the group demonstrably commits itself to terminate employment or to provide benefits as a result of voluntary redundancy by having a detailed formal plan which is without realistic possibility of withdrawal.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(q) Income tax

Income tax expense comprises current tax and movements in deferred tax assets and liabilities. Current tax and movements in deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that they relate to items recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case the relevant amounts of tax are recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, respectively.

Current tax is the expected tax payable on the taxable income for the year, using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date and any adjustment to tax payable in respect of previous years.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities arise from deductible and taxable temporary differences respectively, being the differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets also arise from unused tax losses and unused tax credits.

Apart from certain limited exceptions, all deferred tax liabilities and all deferred tax assets, to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the asset can be utilised, are recognised. Future taxable profits that may support the recognition of deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences include those that will arise from the reversal of existing taxable temporary differences, provided those differences relate to the same taxation authority and the same taxable entity, and are expected to reverse either in the same period as the expected reversal of the deductible temporary difference or in periods into which a tax loss arising from the deferred tax assets can be carried back or forward. The same criteria are adopted when determining whether existing taxable temporary differences support the recognition of deferred tax assets arising from unused tax losses and credits, that is, those differences are taken into account if they relate to the same taxation authority and the same taxable entity, and are expected to reverse in a period, or periods, in which the tax loss or credit can be utilised.

The limited exceptions to recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities are those temporary differences arising from goodwill not deductible for tax purposes, the initial recognition of assets or liabilities that affect neither accounting nor taxable profit (provided they are not part of a business combination) and temporary differences relating to investments in subsidiaries to the extent that, in the case of taxable differences, the Group controls the timing of the reversal and it is probable that the differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future or, in the case of deductible differences, unless it is probable that they will reverse in the future.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(q) Income tax (Continued)

The amount of deferred tax recognised is measured based on the expected manner of realisation or settlement of the carrying amount of the assets and liabilities, using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are not discounted.

The carrying amount of a deferred tax asset is reviewed at each balance sheet date and is reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow the related tax benefit to be utilised. Any such reduction is reversed to the extent that it becomes probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available.

Additional income taxes that arise from the distribution of dividends are recognised when the liability to pay the related dividends is recognised.

Current tax balances and deferred tax balances, and movements therein, are presented separately from each other and are not offset. Current tax assets are offset against current tax liabilities, and deferred tax assets against deferred tax liabilities, if the Company or the Group has the legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and the following additional conditions are met:

- (i) in the case of current tax assets and liabilities, the Company or the Group intends either to settle on a net basis, or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously; or
- (ii) in the case of deferred tax assets and liabilities, if they relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either
 - the same taxable entity; or
 - different taxable entities, which, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax liabilities or assets are expected to be settled or recovered, intend to realise the current tax assets and settle the current tax liabilities on a net basis or realise and settle simultaneously.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(r) Provisions and contingent liabilities

Provisions are recognised for liabilities of uncertain timing or amount when the Group or the Company has a legal or constructive obligation arising as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made. Where the time value of money is material, provisions are stated at the present value of the expenditure expected to settle the obligation.

Where it is not probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required, or the amount cannot be estimated reliably, the obligation is disclosed as a contingent liability, unless the probability of outflow of economic benefits is remote. Possible obligations, whose existence will only be confirmed by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more future events are also disclosed as contingent liabilities unless the probability of outflow of economic benefits is remote.

(s) Revenue recognition

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable. Provided it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the revenue and costs, if applicable, can be measured reliably, revenue is recognised in profit or loss as follows:

(i) Sale of goods

Revenue is recognised when goods are delivered at the customers' premises which is taken to be the point in time when the customer has accepted the goods and the related risks and rewards of ownership. Revenue excludes value added tax or other sales taxes and is after deduction of any trade discounts.

(ii) Service income

Service income is recognised when the relevant services are rendered.

(iii) Subsidy income

Subsidy income from government is recognised in the balance sheet initially when there is reasonable assurance that it will be received and that the Group will comply with the conditions attached to it. Subsidy income that compensates the Group for expenses incurred are recognised as revenue in profit or loss on a systematic basis in the same periods in which the expenses are incurred.

(iv) Interest income

Interest income is recognised as it accrues using the effective interest method.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(t) Translation of foreign currencies

Foreign currency transactions during the year are translated at the foreign exchange rates ruling at the transaction dates. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the foreign exchange rates ruling at the balance sheet date. Exchange gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss.

Non-monetary assets and liabilities that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the foreign exchange rates ruling at the transaction dates.

The results of operations outside the PRC are translated into Renminbi at the exchange rates approximating the foreign exchange rates ruling at the dates of the transactions. Balance sheet items are translated into Renminbi at the closing foreign exchange rates at the balance sheet date. The resulting exchange differences are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated separately in equity in the exchange reserve.

On disposal of an operation with a functional currency other than Renminbi, the cumulative amount of the exchange differences relating to that operation is reclassified from equity to profit or loss when the profit or loss on disposal is recognised.

(u) Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of an asset which necessarily takes a substantial period of time to get ready for its intended use or sale are capitalised as part of the cost of that asset. Other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they are incurred.

The capitalisation of borrowing costs as part of the cost of a qualifying asset commences when expenditure for the asset is being incurred, borrowing costs are being incurred and activities that are necessary to prepare the asset for its intended use or sale are in progress. Capitalisation of borrowing costs is suspended or ceases when substantially all the activities necessary to prepare the qualifying asset for its intended use or sale are interrupted or complete.

(v) Related parties

- (a) A person, or a close member of that person's family, is related to the Group if that person:
 - (i) has control or joint control over the Group;
 - (ii) has significant influence over the Group; or
 - (iii) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or the Group's parent.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(v) Related parties (Continued)

- (b) An entity is related to the Group if any of the following conditions applies:
 - (i) The entity and the Group are members of the same group (which means that each parent, subsidiary and fellow subsidiary is related to the others).
 - (ii) One entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or an associate or joint venture of a member of a group of which the other entity is a member).
 - (iii) Both entities are joint ventures of the same third-party.
 - (iv) One entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity.
 - (v) The entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group.
 - (vi) The entity is controlled or jointly-controlled by a person identified in (a).
 - (vii) A person identified in (a)(i) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity).

Close members of the family of a person are those family members who may be expected to influence, or be influenced by, that person in their dealings with the entity.

(w) Segment reporting

Operating segments, and the amounts of each segment item reported in the financial statements, are identified from the financial information provided regularly to the Group's most senior executive management for the purposes of allocating resources to, and assessing the performance of, the Group's various lines of business and geographical locations.

Individually material operating segments are not aggregated for financial reporting purposes unless the segments have similar economic characteristics and are similar in respect of the nature of products and services, the nature of production processes, the type or class of customers, the methods used to distribute the products or provide the services, and the nature of the regulatory environment. Operating segments which are not individually material may be aggregated if they share a majority of these criteria.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

4 ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

The selection of critical accounting policies, the judgements and other uncertainties affecting application of those policies and the sensitivity of reported results to changes in conditions and assumptions are factors to be considered when reviewing the financial statements. The principal accounting policies are set forth in note 3. Notes 16, 18 and 28 contain information about the assumptions and their risk factors relating to impairment of intangible assets and goodwill and the valuation of share options granted. Other key sources of estimation uncertainty in the preparation of the financial statements are as follows:

(a) Impairment of non-current assets

If circumstances indicate that the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable, the asset may be considered "impaired", and an impairment loss may be recognised in profit or loss. The carrying amounts of assets are reviewed periodically in order to assess whether the recoverable amounts have declined below the carrying amounts. These assets are tested for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that their recorded carrying amounts may not be recoverable. When such a decline has occurred, the carrying amount is reduced to recoverable amount.

The recoverable amount is the greater of the fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In determining the value in use, expected cash flows to be generated by the asset are discounted to their present value. Estimation of future cash flows requires significant judgement relating to the future level of sales volume, sales revenue and amount of operating costs. The Group uses all readily available information in determining an amount that is a reasonable approximation of recoverable amount, including estimates based on reasonable and supportable assumptions relating to projections of sales volumes, sales revenue and amount of operating costs.

(b) Depreciation and amortisation

Fixed assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives, after taking into account their estimated residual values. The Group reviews the estimated useful lives of the assets regularly in order to determine the amount of depreciation expense to be recorded during any reporting period. The useful lives are based on the Group's historical experience with similar assets and taking into account anticipated technological changes. The depreciation expense for future periods is adjusted if there are significant changes from previous estimates.

Amortisation of intangible assets with finite useful lives is charged to profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the assets' estimated useful lives. Both the useful lives and method of amortisation are reviewed annually. Intangible assets are not amortised while their useful lives are assessed to be indefinite. Any conclusion that the useful life of an intangible asset is indefinite is reviewed annually to determine whether events and circumstances continue to support the indefinite useful life assessment for that asset. If they do not, the change in useful life assessment from indefinite to finite is accounted for prospectively from the date of change and in accordance with the policy for amortisation of intangible assets with finite lives.

4 ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (CONTINUED)

(c) Allowance for bad and doubtful debts

The Group evaluates whether there is any objective evidence that trade and other receivables are impaired as a result of the inability of the customers to make the required payments. Objective evidence of impairment includes observable data that comes to the attention of the Group about one or more of the following loss events:

- significant financial difficulty of the debtor;
- a breach of contract, such as a default or delinquency in interest or principal payments;
- it becoming probable that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; and
- significant changes in the technological, market, economic or legal environment that have an adverse effect on the debtor.

For trade and other receivables carried at amortised cost, the impairment loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows, discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate (i.e. the effective interest rate computed at an initial recognition of these assets), where the effect of discounting is material. The Group first assesses whether objective evidence of impairment exists for financial assets that are individually significant. The assessment is then made collectively for financial assets carried at amortised cost which are not individually significant but share similar credit risk characteristics, and have not been individually assessed as impaired. Future cash flows of financial assets which are assessed for impairment collectively are based on historical loss experience for assets with credit risk characteristics similar to the collective asset group, and ageing profile of the collective asset group.

If in a subsequent period the amount of an impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be linked objectively to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognised, the impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss. A reversal of impairment loss shall not result in the asset's carrying amount exceeding that which would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised in prior years.

(d) Net realisable value of inventories

Net realisable value of inventories is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less estimated costs to completion and selling expenses. These estimates are based on the current market condition and the historical experience of manufacturing and selling products of a similar nature.

Net realisable value could change significantly as a result of changes in customer preferences and competitor actions in response to market conditions. Management reassesses these estimates at each balance sheet date.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

4 ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (CONTINUED)

(e) Income taxes

Determining income tax provisions involves judgement on the future tax treatment of certain transactions. The Group carefully evaluates tax implications of transactions and tax provisions are set up accordingly. The tax treatment of such transactions is reconsidered periodically to take into account all changes in tax legislation. Deferred tax assets are recognised for deductible temporary differences and tax losses only to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the deferred tax assets can be utilised. As a result, management's judgement is required to assess the probability of future taxable profits. Management reassesses these estimates at each balance sheet date.

5 TURNOVER

The principal activities of the Group are manufacturing, sales and distribution of pharmaceutical and vaccine products and provision of marketing and promotion services to suppliers.

Turnover represents the sales value of goods supplied to customers and service income (net of sales tax, value-added tax, commercial discounts and sales returns). The amount of each significant category of revenue recognised in turnover during the year is as follows:

	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Sales of pharmaceutical and vaccine products	665,319	2,459,857
Service income	73,813	298,285
	739,132	2,758,142

Sales of pharmaceutical and vaccine products are derived from selling pharmaceutical and vaccine products through the Group's three reportable segments as discussed in note 14, whereas service income represents fees received/receivable from the provision of marketing and promotion services by the Group.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

5 TURNOVER (CONTINUED)

Turnover for the year ended 31 December 2012 was net of sales returns primarily relating to an anti-influenza product amounting to RMB170,066,000 (2011: nil) due to a lack of large-scale flu epidemic outbreak since its launch, and relating to a herbal dermatological product amounting to RMB46,342,000 (2011: nil) due to product quality problem. Returns of such products were not provided for in the sales contract terms with customers in prior years, and were subsequently negotiated in 2012. The sales of these products had been recognised in prior years based on sales contract terms with the customers as management determined that the criteria for revenue recognition were met at that time.

The Group's customer base is diversified and no individual customer had transactions which contributed 10% or more of the Group's revenue during the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011. Details of concentration of credit risk are set out in note 30(a).

6 OTHER REVENUE

		2012	2011
		RMB'000	RMB'000
	Bank interest income	6,426	3,412
	Government subsidy income	2,126	27,210
	Sundry income		8,325
		8,776	38,947
7	OTHER NET (LOSS)/INCOME		
		2012	2011
		RMB'000	RMB'000
	Net loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	(1,041)	(189)
	Net exchange (loss)/gain	(10,899)	18,064
		(11,940)	17,875

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

8 (LOSS)/PROFIT BEFORE TAXATION

(Loss)/profit before taxation is arrived at after charging:

		2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
(a)	Finance costs		
	Interest on bank and other borrowings	52,218	49,996
	Bank charges	7,880	8,087
	Total finance costs	60,098	58,083
		2012	2011
		RMB'000	RMB'000
(b)	Staff costs		
	Contributions to defined contribution retirement plans	22,079	19,587
	Salaries, wages and other benefits	138,576	131,936
	Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	(3,553)	11,454
		157,102	162,977

Pursuant to the relevant labour rules and regulations in the PRC, the Group's subsidiaries in the PRC participate in defined contribution retirement schemes (the "Schemes") organised by the relevant local authorities whereby the PRC subsidiaries are required to make contributions to the Schemes at rates which range from 13.5% to 22% (2011: 11% to 22%) of the eligible employees' salaries during the year. The relevant local government authorities are responsible for the entire pension obligations payable to retired employees.

The Group also operates a Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "MPF scheme") under the Hong Kong Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for employees employed under the jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Employment Ordinance. The MPF scheme is a defined contribution retirement plan administered by independent trustees. Under the MPF scheme, the employer and its employees are each required to make contributions to the plan at 5% (2011: 5%) of the employees' relevant income, subject to a cap of monthly relevant income of HK\$20,000. Contributions to the MPF scheme vest immediately.

The Group has no other material obligation for payment of pension benefits beyond the annual contributions described above.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

8 (LOSS)/PROFIT BEFORE TAXATION (CONTINUED)

(c) Other items

		2012	2011
	Note	RMB'000	RMB'000
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	15	17,501	15,049
Amortisation of lease prepayments	15	763	764
Amortisation of intangible assets	16	9,360	8,430
Asset impairment losses:			
 exclusive agency right 	16	17,000	_
– goodwill	18	1,250	_
– inventories	20(b)	120,619	4,220
– trade debtors	21(b)	433,423	27,535
 deposits and prepayments 	21(d)	141,963	_
Auditors' remuneration:			
– audit services		2,980	6,209
non-audit services		71	58
Operating lease charges in respect of properties		13,270	8,961
Cost of inventories sold	20(b)	434,000	1,841,126

9 INCOME TAX IN THE CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT

(a) Income tax in the consolidated income statement represents:

	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
Current tax – Hong Kong Profits Tax		
Provision for the year	-	19,553
Current tax – PRC Income Tax		
Provision for the year	3,172	71,856
Over provision in respect of prior years	(4,755)	(619)
	(1,583)	71,237
Deferred tax		
Origination and reversal of temporary differences	(66,389)	(17,698)
Income tax (benefit)/expense	(67,972)	73,092

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

9 INCOME TAX IN THE CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT (CONTINUED)

(b) Reconciliation between actual income tax (benefit)/expense and (loss)/profit before taxation at applicable tax rates:

	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
(Loss)/profit before taxation	(1,177,288)	307,469
Notional tax on (loss)/profit before taxation, calculated		
at the tax applicable rates in the jurisdictions concerned (notes (i) and (ii))	(292,695)	69,903
Tax effect of non-deductible expenses	11,366	14,932
Tax effect of non-taxable income	(89)	(678)
Tax effect of PRC tax concessions	_	(111)
Tax effect of unused tax losses not recognised	141,650	3,640
Tax effect of other temporary differences not recognised	65,601	_
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised in prior years		
utilised during the year	_	(3,025)
Tax effect of derecognising/(recognising) prior years' tax		
losses in the current year	10,950	(10,950)
Over provision in respect of prior years	(4,755)	(619)
Actual income tax (benefit)/expense	(67,972)	73,092

Notes:

- (i) Pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Cayman Islands and the British Virgin Islands ("BVI"), the Group is not subject to any income tax in the Cayman Islands and BVI.
- (ii) The Company's subsidiaries in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region are subject to Hong Kong Profits Tax at tax rate of 16.5% (2011: 16.5%). No income tax provision is made for the Hong Kong subsidiaries for the year ended 31 December 2012, as these subsidiaries either derived no income subject to Hong Kong Profits Tax or sustained tax losses for Hong Kong Profits Tax purposes.

The Company's subsidiaries in PRC are subject to a statutory income tax rate of 25% (2011: 25%).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

10 DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

Directors' remuneration disclosed pursuant to Section 161 of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance is as follows:

Year ended 31 December 2012

		Salaries,			Equity-settled	
		allowances		Retirement	share-based	
	Directors'	and benefits	Discretionary	scheme	payment	
	fees	in kind	bonuses	contributions	expenses	Total
					(note)	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Executive directors						
Ng Tit	_	4,000	_	11	_	4,011
Ng Yuk Keung*	338	540	1,490	5	(2,616)	(243)
Non-executive directors						
Chin Yu	_	_	_	_	_	-
Qian Wei	-	-	-	-	_	-
Stephen Cheuk Kin Law*	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wang Fan ^	65	-	-	-	-	65
Hung Leung ^	-	-	-	-	-	-
Independent non-executive directors						
Patrick Sun	203	_	_	_	_	203
Yue Nien Martin Tang	203	-	-	-	-	203
Lap-Chee Tsui	203					203
Total	1,012	4,540	1,490	16	(2,616)	4,442

^{*} Mr. Ng Yuk Keung resigned on 1 July 2012 and Mr. Stephen Cheuk Kin Law resigned on 30 September 2012.

[^] Mr. Wang Fan and Mr. Hung Leung were appointed as non-executive directors on 13 September 2012 and 30 September 2012 respectively.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

10 DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION (CONTINUED)

Year ended 31 December 2011

		Salaries,			Equity-settled	
		allowances		Retirement	share-based	
	Directors'	and benefits	Discretionary	scheme	payment	
	fees	in kind	bonuses	contributions	expenses	Total
					(note)	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Executive directors						
Ng Tit	_	2,980	_	10	_	2,990
Ng Yuk Keung	743	1,171		10	2,978	4,902
Non-executive directors						
Chin Yu	_	_	_	_	_	_
Qian Wei	_	-	-	_	-	-
Stephen Cheuk Kin Law	-	-	-	-	-	_
Independent non-executive directors						
Patrick Sun	207	_	_	_	_	207
Yue Nien Martin Tang	207	-	-	-	-	207
Lap-Chee Tsui	190					190
Total	1,347	4,151		20	2,978	8,496

Note: These represent the estimated value of share options granted to the directors on the date of grant. The value of these share options is measured according to the Group's accounting policies for share-based payment transactions as set out in note 3(p)(ii).

During the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011, no amount was paid or payable by the Group to the directors or any of the five highest paid individuals set out in note 11 below as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for loss of office.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

11 INDIVIDUALS WITH HIGHEST EMOLUMENTS

The five highest paid individuals of the Group include 1 Director (2011: 2 Directors) of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2012, whose emoluments are disclosed in note 10. The emoluments in respect of the remaining 4 individuals (2011: 3 individuals) are as follows:

	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
Salaries and other emoluments	5,026	2,082
Retirement scheme contributions	177	152
Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	626	3,093
	5,829	5,327
The above individuals' emoluments are within the following bands:		
	2012	2011
	Number of	Number of
	individuals	individuals
HK\$500,001 to HK\$1,000,000	1	_
HK\$1,000,001 to HK\$1,500,000	_	_
HK\$1,500,001 to HK\$2,000,000	1	1
HK\$2,000,001 to HK\$2,500,000	2	2

12 LOSS ATTRIBUTABLE TO EQUITY SHAREHOLDERS OF THE COMPANY

The consolidated loss attributable to equity shareholders of the Company includes a loss of RMB460,574,000 (2011: loss of RMB14,104,000) which has been dealt with in the financial statements of the Company.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

13 EARNINGS PER SHARE

(a) Basic (loss)/earnings per share

The calculation of basic (loss)/earnings per share is based on the loss attributable to the equity shareholders of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2012 of RMB1,109,316,000 (2011: profit of RMB 234,377,000) and the weighted average number of ordinary shares of the Company in issue during the year, calculated as follows:

Weighted average number of ordinary shares (basic)

	2012	2011
	Number	Number
	of shares	of shares
	′000	′000
At 1 January	1,081,917	_
Effect of shares issued pursuant to the Reorganisation		
(note 29(c)(i))	_	811,438
Effect of shares issued under placing and public offering		
(note 29(c)(ii))	_	189,705
Effect of shares issued upon exercise of share options	30	
At 31 December	1,081,947	1,001,143

(b) Diluted (loss)/earnings per share

The calculation of diluted (loss)/earnings per share is based on the loss attributable to the equity shareholders of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2012 of RMB1,109,316,000 (2011: profit of RMB 234,377,000) and the diluted weighted average number of ordinary shares in the respective year, calculated as follows:

Weighted average number of ordinary shares (diluted)

	2012 Number of shares '000	2011 Number of shares '000
Weighted average number of ordinary shares (basic) Effect of deemed issue of shares under the share option	1,081,947	1,001,143
scheme for nil consideration (note 28)		8,099
Weighted average number of ordinary shares (diluted)	1,081,947	1,009,242

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

14 SEGMENT REPORTING

The Group manages its businesses by business lines. In a manner consistent with the way in which information is reported internally to the Group's most senior executive management for the purposes of resource allocation and performance assessment, the Group has presented the following three reportable segments effective from 1 January 2012:

- Third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales: pharmaceutical promotion and sales derives turnover from selling and marketing third-party manufactured pharmaceutical products to customers and providing marketing and promotion services.
- Proprietary products production and sales: NT branded products production and sales derives turnover from production and sales of NT branded products and generic drugs through the Company's subsidiary, Suzhou First Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.
- Third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals: this segment includes sales from vaccine promotion, vaccine supply chain and pharmaceutical supply chain. For supply chain business, the turnover is derived from supply chain services for pharmaceutical/vaccine products sold through the Group's supply chain network. Promotion activities of such products are carried out by suppliers but not the Group.

In 2012, the financial results of vaccine promotion and sales, vaccine supply chain and pharmaceutical supply chain businesses which were reported separately in previous years' financial statements are reported in aggregate to the Group's most senior executive management as one single operating segment "third-party vaccines and other pharmaceuticals" for the purpose of resources allocation and performance assessment. Following the change in the composition of the Group's operating segments that in turn have resulted in a change in the reportable segments, the segment information for the year ended 31 December 2011 has been restated.

The Group's revenue and profit/loss are derived from sales in the PRC and the principal operating assets employed by the Group are located in the PRC, except that an office property with net book value of RMB26,756,400 as at 31 December 2012 (2011: nil) is located in Hong Kong. Accordingly, no analysis of geographical segment information has been presented.

(a) Segment results

For the purposes of assessing segment performance and allocating resources between segments, the Group's most senior executive management monitors the results attributable to each reportable segment on the following bases:

Revenue and expenses are allocated to the reportable segments with reference to sales generated by those segments and expenses incurred specifically by those segments.

The measure used for reporting segment operating profit/loss is "operating profit/loss" which is the profit/loss from operations adjusted for items not specifically attributed to individual segments, such as other revenue, other net income/loss, head office or corporate administration expenses.

(b)

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

14 SEGMENT REPORTING (CONTINUED)

(a) Segment results (continued)

Information regarding the Group's reportable segments as provided to the Group's most senior executive management for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance for the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011 is set out below.

	Third-	party	Third-party						
	pharmac	eutical	Proprietary	ietary products vaccine and other			ary products vaccine and other		
	promotion	and sales	production	production and sales pharma		euticals	Tot	tal	
	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	2012	2011	
		(Note 35)				(Note 35)			
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Reportable segment revenue	478,977	1,140,107	149,326	130,271	110,829	1,487,764	739,132	2,758,142	
Cost of sales	(330,784)	(531,626)	(76,702)	(78,329)	(59,827)	(1,257,541)	(467,313)	(1,867,496)	
Reportable segment									
gross profit	148,193	608,481	72,624	51,942	51,002	230,223	271,819	890,646	
Reportable segment									
operating profit/(loss)	(511,555)	317,513	28,346	31,713	(494,556)	89,140	(977,765)	438,366	
Depreciation and amortisation									
for the year	8,597	7,243	10,284	9,777	<u>253</u>	474	19,134	17,494	
Reconciliations of re	portable	segment r	evenue ar	nd profit o	or loss				
						2012		2011	
						RMB'000		RMB'000	
Revenue									
Reportable segment tot	al revenue	and conso	lidated rev	enue	_	739,132	2	,758,142	
(Loss)/profit									
Reportable segment op	erating (lo	ss)/profit				(977,765)		438,366	
Unallocated head offic	e and corp	orate expe	nses			(136,261)		(129,636)	
Other revenue						8,776		38,947	
Other net (loss)/income	9					(11,940)		17,875	
Finance costs						(60,098)		(58,083)	
Consolidated (loss)/pro	fit before t	axation				(1,177,288)		307,469	

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

14 **SEGMENT REPORTING (CONTINUED)**

(c) 2012 business restructuring costs

As described in note 1, the decision to restructure the Group's business negatively impacted the financial performance for the year 2012. Third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales segment and third-party vaccine and other pharmaceuticals segment experienced significant decreases in revenue and gross margin. The Group also incurred material asset impairment charge and staff redundancy expenses. A summary of financial impact is summarised as follows:

	Third-party pharmaceutical	Third-party vaccine	
	promotion	and other	
	and sales	pharmaceuticals	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Revenue	478,977	110,829	589,806
Cost of sales	(330,784)	(59,827)	(390,611)
Reportable segment gross profit	148,193	51,002	199,195
Other operating expenses	(499,455)	(29,129)	(528,584)
Business restructuring costs			
- impairment of intangible assets (note 16)	(17,000)	_	(17,000)
- impairment of goodwill (note 18)	_	(1,250)	(1,250)
- write-down of inventories (note 20(b))	(20,917)	(84,844)	(105,761)
- impairment of trade receivables (note 21(b))	_	(399,650)	(399,650)
- impairment of deposits and prepayments (note 21(d))	(121,771)	(20,192)	(141,963)
 staff redundancy expenses 	(605)	(10,493)	(11,098)
Sub-total	(160,293)	(516,429)	(676,722)
Total operating loss	(511,555)	(494,556)	(1,006,111)

The above restructuring costs and operating loss for the third-party vaccine and other pharmaceuticals segment included RMB399,650,000 of impairment loss on trade receivables related to the vaccine business. Since deciding to gradually exit from the low-margin vaccine business in the second quarter of 2012 and downsize the vaccine sales and promotion team, the Group has devoted considerable resources to collect the trade receivables related to the vaccine business. A dedicated team was formed to focus on chasing debts from vaccine customers all across China. To enhance the effectiveness of debt collection efforts, the Group also engaged a pharmaceutical logistics company in China as an agent to collect some of the receivable balances.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

14 SEGMENT REPORTING (CONTINUED)

(c) 2012 business restructuring costs (continued)

However, the Group encountered a lot more difficulties than anticipated in the debt collection process, especially since the second half of 2012 when the Group started to discontinue the distribution and promotion agreements for an increasing number of vaccine products and ceased to conduct vaccine promotional activities. The Group's decision of exiting from the vaccine business and ceasing to conduct promotional activities has left the customers with a sense of higher business risks and as a result many of them delayed payments or even defaulted on their payment obligations. Traditionally, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention ("CDCs") have been slow-payers due to their own needs to obtain funding but regular debt repayments were received from the CDCs in prior years. However, the cessation of business relationships with the CDCs exacerbated the challenges of debt collection. Particularly, many CDCs are located in remote rural areas with less sophisticated record keeping, which made it hard for the Group to follow up regularly or reconcile the outstanding balances with them after the cessation of business relationship. Furthermore, the Group had legal disputes during May and August of 2012 with a domestic supplier of vaccines over a product quality issue and with a foreign supplier of vaccines over the accuracy of outstanding balances payable by the Group in the process of winding down the vaccine business. In both cases, the vaccine suppliers obtained court orders to freeze some of the Group's bank accounts and to instruct certain of the Group's customers to withhold their payments due to the Group. One of these court orders lasted for the month of May 2012 and the other one lasted from August to November 2012, causing disruptions to the Group's cash collection process and delaying debtor repayment.

In addition to impairment of accounts receivables, the business restructuring exercise for the third-party vaccine and other pharmaceuticals segment led to other significant asset write-downs, including expired inventories of RMB84,844,000, unrecoverable deposits placed with former vaccine suppliers of RMB20,192,000 and the goodwill derived from a vaccine-related acquisition in prior years of RMB1,250,000. The Group also incurred vaccine staff redundancy costs of RMB10,493,000.

Apart from the loss of third-party vaccine and other pharmaceuticals segment, the business restructuring exercise also led to significant asset write-down for the third-party pharmaceutical promotion and sales segment, which were mainly related to the terminated OTC business and dermatological products. The asset write-down included unrecoverable deposits and prepayments placed with former suppliers of dermatological products of RMB121,771,000, consisting primarily of RMB90,000,000 and RMB30,000,000 relating to two dermatological products which the Group decided to discontinue before the end of 2012 because of decreasing profit margins and the challenging operating environment, expired inventories of RMB20,917,000 and relinquished exclusive agency right of RMB17,000,000.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated) 90

15 **FIXED ASSETS**

The Group

	Buildings held for own use RMB'000	Plant and machinery RMB'000	Leasehold improvements RMB'000	Furniture, fixture and office equipment RMB'000	Motor vehicles RMB'000	Construction in progress RMB'000	Sub-total RMB'000	Interests in leasehold land held for own use under operating leases RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Cost:									
At 1 January 2011	143,841	43,752	12,981	7,279	6,830	23,443	238,126	33,706	271,832
Exchange adjustments	-	-	(54)	(25)	(87)	-	(166)	-	(166)
Additions	1,824	4,332	4,583	1,229	578	7,831	20,377	-	20,377
Disposals	-	(912)	(2,380)	(1,119)	(864)	-	(5,275)	-	(5,275)
Transfers	1,637					(1,637)			
At 31 December 2011	147,302	47,172	15,130	7,364	6,457	29,637	253,062	33,706	286,768
Accumulated depreciation and amortisation:									
At 1 January 2011	5,196	8,429	8,460	3,853	3,329	-	29,267	1,229	30,496
Exchange adjustments	-	-	(17)	(18)	(46)	-	(81)	-	(81)
Charge for the year	6,872	4,206	1,964	846	1,161	-	15,049	764	15,813
Written back on disposal		(740)	(2,380)	(956)	(793)		(4,869)		(4,869)
At 31 December 2011	12,068	11,895	8,027	3,725	3,651	- 	39,366	1,993	41,359
Net book value:									
At 31 December 2011	135,234	35,277	7,103	3,639	2,806	29,637	213,696	31,713	245,409

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

15 FIXED ASSETS (CONTINUED)

The Group (continued)

	Buildings held for own use RMB'000	Plant and machinery RMB'000	Leasehold improvements RMB'000	Furniture, fixture and office equipment RMB'000	Motor vehicles RMB'000	Construction in progress RMB'000	Sub-total RMB'000	Interests in leasehold land held for own use under operating leases RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Cost:									
At 1 January 2012	147,302	47,172	15,130	7,364	6,457	29,637	253,062	33,706	286,768
Exchange adjustments	(91)	-	-	-	-	-	(91)	-	(91)
Additions	28,659	1,248	2,849	917	1,162	3,849	38,684	-	38,684
Disposals		(614)	(1,094)	(927)	(821)		(3,456)		(3,456)
At 31 December 2012	175,870	47,806	16,885	7,354	6,798	33,486	288,199	33,706	321,905
Accumulated depreciation and amortisation:									
At 1 January 2012	12,068	11,895	8,027	3,725	3,651	-	39,366	1,993	41,359
Exchange adjustments	(2)	-	-	-	-	-	(2)	-	(2)
Charge for the year	7,608	4,199	3,341	1,117	1,236	-	17,501	763	18,264
Written back on disposal		(382)	(618)	(711)	(704)		(2,415)		(2,415)
At 31 December 2012	19,674	15,712	10,750	4,131	4,183	- 	54,450 	2,756	57,206
Net book value:									
At 31 December 2012	156,196	32,094	6,135	3,223	2,615	33,486	233,749	30,950	264,699

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

15 FIXED ASSETS (CONTINUED)

- (a) Interests in leasehold land held for own use under operating leases represent land use rights under medium-term leases in the PRC. As at 31 December 2012, the remaining periods of the land use rights ranged from 38 to 45 years.
- (b) As at 31 December 2012, the Group was still applying for certificates of ownership for certain buildings and interests in leasehold land held for own use under operating leases, with an aggregate net book value of approximately RMB44,338,000 (2011: RMB152,285,000), from the relevant PRC government authorities.
- (c) As at 31 December 2012, certain banking facilities of the Group were secured by an office property of the Group held for own use with a net book value amounting of RMB26,756,400 (2011: nil). Such property is located in Hong Kong under medium-term land lease (note 25).

New

16 INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The Group

	Trademarks RMB'000	medicine protection rights RMB'000	GSP licence RMB'000	Exclusive agency rights RMB'000	Club memberships RMB'000	Computer software RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Cost:							
At 1 January 2011 Exchange adjustments Additions	7,283 - -	9,330	7,030 - -	30,000 - 20,000	1,207 (81)	4,783	59,633 (81) 20,163
At 31 December 2011	7,283	9,330	7,030	50,000	1,126	4,946	79,715
Accumulated amortisation:							
At 1 January 2011 Charge for the year	3,640 728	9,330	- -	7,000 7,167		2,489	22,459 8,430
At 31 December 2011	4,368 	9,330	<u>-</u>	14,167	- 	3,024	30,889
Net book value:	2.015		7.020	25.022	1.126	1.022	40.026
At 31 December 2011	2,915		7,030	35,833	1,126	1,922	48,826

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

16 INTANGIBLE ASSETS (CONTINUED)

The Group (continued)

		New					
		medicine		Exclusive			
		protection	GSP	agency	Club	Computer	
	Trademarks	rights	licence	rights	memberships	software	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cost:							
At 1 January 2012	7,283	9,330	7,030	50,000	1,126	4,946	79,715
Additions						548	548
At 31 December 2012	7,283	9,330	7,030	50,000	1,126	5,494	80,263
Accumulated amortisation and impairment:							
At 1 January 2012	4,368	9,330	-	14,167	-	3,024	30,889
Charge for the year	728	-	-	8,000	-	632	9,360
Impairment				17,000		_	17,000
At 31 December 2012	5,096 	9,330		39,167	- 	3,656	57,249
Net book value:							
At 31 December 2012	2,187		7,030	10,833	1,126	1,838	23,014
At 31 December 2012	2,187		7,030	10,833	1,126	1,838	23,014

⁽a) GSP licence represents protection right of Good Supply Practice Licence issued by Food and Drugs Administration held by Shanghai Tongzhou with indefinite useful life. Management has assessed the recoverable amount of GSP licence and determined that the GSP licence had not impaired as at 31 December 2012. As discussed in note 34(c), the Group has been in advance discussion with a state-controlled pharmaceutical company in the PRC to form a joint venture company in 2013, and the GSP licence is part of the consideration to be injected into the joint venture. The directors are of the opinion that the carrying amount of the GSP licence will be recovered through the joint venture arrangement.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

16 INTANGIBLE ASSETS (CONTINUED)

- (b) Exclusive agency rights represent agency fees of RMB30 million and RMB20 million prepaid to suppliers to secure the PRC distribution rights of 10 years and 4 years for two pharmaceutical products, respectively. These exclusive agency rights were amortised on a straight-line basis over their respective useful lives, being the period of agency rights. By the end of 2012, the Group decided to terminate a herbal dermatological product as a consequence of surging raw materials cost and relinquished the exclusive agency right. A full impairment loss of RMB17,000,000 was provided accordingly for the remaining book value of the exclusive agency right, and is charged to business restructuring costs.
- (c) Club memberships represent the rights granted to use the club facilities over an indefinite period of time. Accordingly, no amortisation has been charged to profit or loss during the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011.
- (d) The amortisation charges during the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011 are included in "selling and distribution expenses" for RMB8,728,000 (2011: RMB7,895,000) and "administrative expenses" for RMB632,000 (2011: RMB535,000) in the consolidated income statement.

17 PREPAYMENTS

The balance as at 31 December 2012 represents prepayment made to acquire an intangible asset (2011: the balance represents prepayment made for equipment purchase).

18 GOODWILL

The goodwill of RMB1,250,000 was derived from prior year business acquisitions of NT Tongzhou (BJ) Pharma Co., Ltd. and NT Tongzhou Pharma (SH) Co., Ltd. and was allocated to the vaccine promotion and sales business segment in previous years. In 2012, in light of the business decision to gradually exit from the vaccine business, the directors are of the opinion that no significant future benefits are expected to be generated from the asset. A full impairment of the goodwill was therefore provided.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

19 INTERESTS IN SUBSIDIARIES

	The Company		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Unlisted shares, at cost	414,171	414,120	
Amounts due from subsidiaries	821,216	594,222	
Impairment loss	(458,602)		
	776,785	1,008,342	

Amounts due from subsidiaries are unsecured, interest-free and not expected to be recovered within one year as at the balance sheet date.

In light of significant losses made by certain subsidiaries which operated vaccine businesses, the directors determined that objective evidence of impairment existed as at 31 December 2012. An impairment loss of RMB458,602,000 (2011: nil) is provided.

Details of the Company's subsidiaries as at 31 December 2012 are as follows:

			Proportio	n of ownersl	nip interest	
Name of company	Place of establishment/ incorporation	Particulars of issued and paid up/ registered capital	Group's effective interest	Held by the Company	Held by a subsidiary	Principal activities
NT Pharma (Group) Co., Ltd.	BVI	9 shares of US\$1 each	100%	100%	-	Investment holding
Kimford Investment Limited ("Kimford")	BVI	1 share of US\$1	100%	-	100%	Investment holding
Goldwise Resources Limited	BVI	1 share of US\$1	100%	-	100%	Investment holding
Tai Ning Pharmaceutical (Investment) Company Limited	BVI	1 share of US\$1	100%	-	100%	Investment holding
Farbo Investment Limited	BVI	1 share of US\$1	100%	-	100%	Investment holding
Humford Limited	BVI	1 share of US\$1	100%	-	100%	Investment holding

INTERESTS IN SUBSIDIARIES (CONTINUED) 19

			Proportio	n of ownersl		
Name of company	Place of establishment/incorporation	Particulars of issued and paid up/ registered capital	Group's effective interest	Held by the Company	Held by a subsidiary	Principal activities
NTP (China) Investment Co., Limited	Hong Kong	15,000,000 shares of HK\$1 each	100%	-	100%	Investment holding
NT Pharma (HK) Limited	Hong Kong	2 shares of HK\$1 each	100%	-	100%	Trading of prescription medicines
NT Pharma (SH) Co., Ltd. (泰凌醫藥貿易 (上海)有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of US\$2,000,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of prescription medicines
NT Tongzhou (BJ) Pharma Co., Ltd. (泰凌同舟 (北京) 醫藥有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of RMB10,000,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of prescription medicines and vaccines
Guangdong NT Pharma Co., Ltd. (廣東泰凌醫藥有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of RMB20,000,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of prescription medicines and vaccines
NT Tongzhou Pharma Consulting (SH) Co., Ltd. (泰凌同舟醫藥諮詢(上海)有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of US\$3,370,000	100%	-	100%	Provision of logistics and consulting services
Hainan NT Biologicals Co., Ltd. (海南泰凌生物製品有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of RMB100,000,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of vaccines
NT Tongzhou Pharma (SH) Co., Ltd. (泰凌同舟醫藥(上海)有限公司) (not	PRC te (i))	Registered capital of RMB50,000,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of prescription medicines and vaccines

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

19 INTERESTS IN SUBSIDIARIES (CONTINUED)

			Proportio	n of ownersh	nip interest	
Name of company	Place of establishment/ incorporation	Particulars of issued and paid up/ registered capital	Group's effective interest	Held by the Company	Held by a subsidiary	Principal activities
Suzhou First Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. ("Suzhou First Pharma") (蘇州第壹醫藥有限公司) (notes (i) and (ii))	PRC	Registered capital of RMB55,625,000	100%	-	100%	Manufacturing of prescription medicines
NT Pharma (China) Co., Ltd. (泰凌醫藥(中國)有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of US\$29,000,000	100%	-	100%	Dormant
NT Pharma (Jiangsu) Co., Ltd. (泰凌醫藥(江蘇)有限公司) (note (i)	PRC)	Registered capital of RMB276,600,000	100%	-	100%	Sales of prescription medicines and vaccines
NT Pharma Information Consulting (SH) Co., Ltd. (泰凌醫藥信息諮詢(上海) 有限公司) (note (i))	PRC	Registered capital of US\$500,000	100%	-	100%	Provision of consulting services
NT (Jiangsu) Biotechnology Co., Ltd. (泰凌 (江蘇) 生物科技有限公司) (note (i) and (iii))	PRC	Registered capital of US\$100,000,000	100%	-	100%	Investment holding

Notes:

- (i) The English translation of the company names is for reference only. The official names of these entities are in Chinese.
- (ii) Suzhou First Pharma, previously a 80% owned subsidiary of the Group, was established by Kimford together with Suzhou Pharmaceutical (Group) Co., Ltd. (蘇州醫藥集團有限公司) on 23 December 2005. In July 2012, the Group acquired the remaining 20% equity interest in Suzhou First Pharma for a cash consideration of RMB60,000,000. After the acquisition of non-controlling interests, Suzhou First Pharma has become a wholly owned subsidiary of the Group.
- (iii) NT Pharma (China) Investment Co., Ltd. (泰凌 (中國) 醫藥投資有限公司) was renamed as NT (Jiangsu) Biotechnology Co., Ltd. (泰凌 (江蘇) 生物科技有限公司) in 2012. Its registered capital was increased from USD 30,070,000 to USD 100,000,000.

20 INVENTORIES

(a) Inventories in the consolidated balance sheet comprise:

	The Gro	up	
	2012		
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Raw materials	10,064	8,626	
Work in progress	1,906	1,164	
Finished goods	230,900	345,842	
Low value consumables	50	41	
	242,920	355,673	

As at 31 December 2012, certain banking facilities of the Group were secured by the Group's inventories amounting to RMB13,450,000 (2011: RMB59,728,000) (note 25).

(b) The analysis of the amount of inventories recognised as an expense and included in profit or loss is as follows:

	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cost of inventories sold	434,000	1,841,126
Write-down of inventory in normal course of business	14,858	4,220
Write-down of inventory due to business restructuring	105,761	
	554,619	1,845,346

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

21 TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	The Group		The Con	npany
	2012	2011	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Trade debtors and bills receivable	1,092,312	2,179,049	_	-
Less: Allowance for doubtful debts (note (b))	(377,706)	(39,665)		
	714,606	2,139,384	-	-
Deposits, prepayments and other				
receivables (note (d))	221,317	264,048	463	72
Amount due from a related company		6,000		
	935,923	2,409,432	463	72

As at 31 December 2012, RMB40,882,000 (2011: RMB896,000) of the Group's deposits, prepayments and other receivables were expected to be recovered or recognised as expenses after more than one year. All of the remaining trade and other receivables are expected to be recovered or recognised as expenses within one year.

As at 31 December 2012, certain banking facilities of the Group were secured by the Group's trade and other receivables amounting to RMB74,596,000 (2011: RMB59,825,000) (note 25).

(a) Ageing analysis

Ageing analysis of trade debtors and bills receivable (net of allowance for doubtful debts), based on the billing date of invoice, is as follows:

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB′000	RMB'000	
Within 3 months	278,536	1,356,512	
More than 3 months but within 6 months	58,635	318,312	
More than 6 months but within 1 year	96,268	202,830	
More than 1 year but within 2 years	277,625	223,624	
More than 2 years	3,542	38,106	
	714,606	2,139,384	

21 TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (CONTINUED)

(a) Ageing analysis (continued)

Ageing analysis of trade debtors and bills receivable (net of allowance for doubtful debts), based on payment due date, is as follows:

		The Group	
	2012	2012	2012
	Non-vaccine	Vaccine	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Not past due	213,218	16,848	230,066
Less than 3 months past due	89,942	9,498	99,440
More than 3 months but less than 6 months past due	28,792	26,861	55,653
More than 6 months but less than 1 year past due	51,479	183,062	234,541
More than 1 year but less than 2 years due	4,694	90,212	94,906
	388,125	326,481	714,606
		The Group	
	2011	2011	2011
	Non-vaccine	Vaccine	Total
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Not past due	802,020	553,925	1,355,945
Less than 3 months past due	91,503	251,183	342,686
More than 3 months but less than 6 months past due	48,855	70,905	119,760
More than 6 months but less than 1 year past due	68,932	136,955	205,887
More than 1 year but less than 2 years due	8,539	100,527	109,066
Over 2 years past due	2,941	3,099	6,040
	1,022,790	1,116,594	2,139,384

Trade debtors are normally due within 30 to 240 days from the date of billing. Further details of the Group's credit policy are set out in note 30(a).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

21 TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (CONTINUED)

(b) Impairment of trade debtors

The movement in the allowance for doubtful debts during the year, including both specific and collective loss components, is as follows:

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
At 1 January	39,665	12,595	
Impairment loss recognised during the year	433,423	27,535	
Uncollectible amount written off	(95,382)	(465)	
At 31 December	377,706	39,665	

Impairment losses in respect of trade debtors and bills receivable was recorded using an allowance account unless the Group is satisfied that recovery of the amount is remote, in which case the impairment loss is written off against trade debtors and bills receivable directly (note 3(j)(i)).

In respect of non-vaccine business related trade receivables, allowance for doubtful debts of RMB33,773,000 was recognised against the gross receivable balance of RMB421,898,000 as at 31 December 2012.

As discussed in note 14(c), the Group experienced significant difficulties in collecting debts from vaccine customers as a result of exiting from the vaccine business. As at 31 December 2012, the Group performed individual credit evaluation on all vaccine debtors. These evaluations considered the debtor's background, financial strengths, repayment status during and after 2012, and other specific circumstances with the debtors. As a result of the evaluation exercise, the Group has recorded an impairment provision of RMB343,933,000 against the gross receivables balance from customers of the vaccine business of RMB670,414,000 as at 31 December 2012, which represents the directors' assessment of the recoverability of the individual debtor balances based on the information available and current circumstances.

As at 31 December 2012, the Group's trade debtors and bill receivables of RMB717,953,000 (2011: RMB90,744,000) were individually determined to be impaired. The individually impaired receivables are mostly related to the vaccine customers for reasons disclosed in note 14(c). Consequently, specific allowance for doubtful debts of RMB370,923,000 (2011: RMB39,665,000) was recognised as at 31 December 2012.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

21 TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (CONTINUED)

(c) Trade debtors and bills receivable that are not impaired

The ageing analysis of trade debtors and bills receivable that are neither individually nor collectively considered to be impaired are as follows:

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Neither past due nor impaired	201,961	1,343,541	
Less than 3 months past due	82,296	336,610	
More than 3 months but less than 6 months past due	32,333	116,961	
More than 6 months past due	268,859	291,193	
	383,488	744,764	
	585,449	2,088,305	

Receivables that were neither past due nor impaired relate to a wide range of customers for whom there was no recent history of default.

Receivables that were past due but not impaired included balances of RMB143,511,000 (2011: RMB220,770,000) and RMB239,977,000 (2011: RMB523,994,000) in respect of non-vaccine and vaccine businesses, respectively. These non-vaccine receivables relate to a number of independent customers that have demonstrated a consistent track record of repayment with the Group. Based on past experience, management believes that no impairment allowance is necessary in respect of these balances as there has not been any significant change in their credit quality and the balances are still considered to be fully recoverable. The vaccine receivables that were past due but not impaired represent management's assessment of the recoverability of the individual balances based on information available and current circumstances.

The Group does not hold any collateral over non-vaccine and vaccine related receivable balances.

(d) Impairment of deposits, prepayments and other receivables:

As at 31 December 2012, the balance of deposits and prepayments was net of a provision for impairment of RMB141,963,000 (2011: nil) due to business restructuring (note 14(c)).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

22 PLEDGED BANK DEPOSITS

Bank deposits of the Group of RMB402,448,000 (2011: RMB112,103,000) were pledged to banks to secure certain bank loans and bank accepted bills amounting to RMB831,699,514 (2011: RMB317,443,000) as at 31 December 2012 (note 25).

23 CASH AT BANKS AND IN HAND

	The Group The Company		npany	
	2012	2011	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Cash at bank and in hand	246,030	373,755	69,478	305,250

As at 31 December 2012, the Group's cash and bank balances placed with banks in the PRC amounted to RMB169,736,000 (2011: RMB66,834,000). Remittance of funds out of the PRC is subject to exchange restrictions imposed by the PRC government.

24 TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

	The Gr	oup	The Com	ipany
	2012	2011	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Trade creditors	124,707	672,200	_	_
Bills payable (note(a))	484,829	34,895		
Total trade creditors and bills payable (note(b))	609,536	707,095	_	_
Amounts due to related companies	_	7,470	_	_
Receipts in advance from customers	33,774	11,330	_	_
Fixed assets purchase payables	8,627	15,694	_	_
Accrued promotion expenses	83,113	51,967	_	_
Accrued staff costs	10,095	15,414	_	-
VAT payable	5,488	52,847	-	-
Other payables and accruals	30,666	40,785		3,040
	781,299	902,602	<u> </u>	3,040

All of the trade and other payables are expected to be settled within one year or are repayable on demand.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

24 TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES (CONTINUED)

- (a) As at 31 December, the balance of bills payable included undue bank accepted bills issued for intra-group transactions amounting to RMB217,080,000 (2011: nil), which were factored to banks.
- (b) Aging analysis of trade creditors and bills payable based on the billing date of invoice is as follows:

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Within 3 months or on demand	538,031	457,127	
More than 3 months but within 6 months	2,565	138,121	
More than 6 months but within 1 year	4,340	43,290	
More than 1 year	64,600	68,557	
	609,536	707,095	

25 BANK LOANS

As at 31 December 2012, the bank loans comprised:

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Bank loans-repayable within 1 year or on demand			
- Secured	346,870	129,753	
– Unsecured	179,300	396,500	
	526,170	526,253	

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

25 BANK LOANS (CONTINUED)

At 31 December 2012, the Group had banking facilities of RMB807,517,531 (2011: RMB712,380,000), which were utilised to the extent of RMB346,870,244 (2011: RMB129,753,000). The banking facilities were secured by certain assets of the Group as set out below:

	The Group	
	2012	
	RMB′000	RMB'000
Fixed assets	26,756	_
Inventories	13,450	59,728
Trade and other receivables	74,569	59,825
Pledged bank deposits	180,000	37,839
	294,775	157,392

As at 31 December 2012, certain banking facilities of the Group amounting to RMB400,000,000 (2011: RMB200,000,000) were guaranteed by a company controlled by city-level government in the PRC.

As at 31 December 2012, there is no financial covenant related to the above banking facilities.

Details of the Group's interest rate risk are set out in note 30(c).

26 UNSECURED DEBENTURE

In April 2012, Suzhou First Pharma joined a "Small and Medium Enterprises of Suzhou Industrial Park Collective Bonds Issuance" project sponsored by a Chinese commercial bank. Under this project, Suzhou First Pharma issued an unsecured debenture of RMB20,000,000 (2011: nil) with a maturity period of three years from 27 April 2012 to 26 April 2015. The debenture carries a fixed annual interest rate of 7.5%. The interest is payable annually on 26 April.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

27 **INCOME TAX IN THE CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET**

Current taxation in the consolidated balance sheet represents: (a)

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Provision for Hong Kong Profits Tax	2,413	10,881	
Provision for PRC income tax	9,063	74,758	
	11,476	85,639	

(b) Deferred tax assets and liabilities recognised:

The components of deferred tax assets/(liabilities) recognised in the consolidated balance sheet and the movements during the year are as follows:

	Revaluation of assets arising from acquisition of business RMB'000	Provisions for asset impairment RMB'000	Tax losses RMB'000	Total RMB'000
At 1 January 2011	(2,661)	5,919	-	3,258
Credited to profit or loss	175 	6,573	10,950	17,698
At 31 December 2011	(2,486)	12,492	10,950	20,956
At 1 January 2012	(2,486)	12,492	10,950	20,956
Credited to profit or loss	1,433	75,906	(10,950)	66,389
At 31 December 2012	(1,053)	88,398		87,345

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

27 INCOME TAX IN THE CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET(CONTINUED)

(b) Deferred tax assets and liabilities recognised: (Continued)

Reconciliation to the consolidated balance sheet

	The Group		
	2012	2011	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Net deferred tax assets recognised in the			
consolidated balance sheet	88,398	22,191	
Net deferred tax liabilities recognised in the			
consolidated balance sheet	(1,053)	(1,235)	
	<u>87,345</u>	20,956	

(c) Deferred tax assets not recognised

In accordance with the accounting policy set out in note 3(q), the Group did not recognise deferred tax assets in respect of unused tax losses of certain subsidiaries amounting to RMB640,693,000 (2011: RMB33,683,000) and other temporary differences amounting to RMB262,406,000 (2011: nil) as at 31 December 2012. The directors consider it is not probable that future taxable profits will be available to utilise these deferred tax assets. The tax losses will expire in following years:

	The Group	
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
2012	-	829
2013	6,787	6,787
2014	3,600	3,600
2015	43,026	7,158
2016	14,561	15,309
2017	572,719	
	640,693	33,683

(d) Deferred tax liabilities not recognised

No deferred tax liabilities in respect of undistributed profits of PRC subsidiaries have been provided as the Group controls the dividend policy of these subsidiaries and has no plans to distribute profits that are subject to PRC dividend withholding tax in the foreseeable future.

As at 31 December 2012, the aggregate amounts of undistributed profits of the Group's PRC subsidiaries in respect of which the Group did not provide for dividend withholding tax were approximately RMB198,864,000 (2011: RMB507,495,000).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

28 EQUITY-SETTLED SHARE-BASED TRANSACTIONS

NT Holdings operated a share option scheme which was adopted on 18 September 2009 ("2009 Share Option Scheme"). Under the scheme, certain employees of the Group may be granted share options to acquire the shares in NT Holdings. The options vest after one to three years from the date of grant and are exercisable within ten years after the date of grant. Each option gives the holder the right to subscribe for one ordinary share in NT Holdings.

On 7 April 2011, the directors of NT Holdings terminated the 2009 Share Option Scheme and the directors of the Company adopted the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme under which each option gives the holder the right to subscribe for one ordinary share in the Company. Under the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme, each grantee of options under the 2009 Share Option Scheme exchanged his/her options under the 2009 Share Option Scheme for options under the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme on a 2 for 1 basis. The exercise price payable by the grantees for each option granted under the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme is double the exercise price payable by the grantees for their respective options granted under the 2009 Share Option Scheme (save for those options which have an exercise price of 70% of the price at which the Company offered its shares for subscription in the public offering on 20 April 2011 (the "Offer Price")). All other terms of the Pre-IPO Share Option Scheme are identical to the 2009 Share Option Scheme. The exchange of the share options was considered a modification to the 2009 Share Option Scheme. As the modification did not result in a material change in the value of the outstanding options at the date of modification, the modification had no impact on the profit or loss of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2011.

The Company adopted a share award scheme (the "Share Award Scheme") on 11 January 2012. The purposes of the Share Award Scheme are to recognise the contribution made by certain employees of the Group and to provide eligible employees with incentives in order to retain them for the continual operation and development of the Group and attract suitable personnel for the growth and further development of the Group.

During the year ended 31 December 2012, no share was granted under the Share Award Scheme.

(a) The terms and conditions of the grants (after modification) are as follows:

Date	Number of instruments	Vesting conditions	Contractual life of options
Options granted to direct	ors:		
On 1 March 2010	800,000	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 March 2010	800,000	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 March 2010	800,000	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	1,075,775	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	1,075,775	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	1,075,775	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
	5,627,325		

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

28 EQUITY-SETTLED SHARE-BASED TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)

(a) The terms and conditions of the grants (after modification) are as follows: (Continued)

Date	Number of instruments	Vesting conditions	Contractual life of options
Options granted to employ	yees:		
On 18 September 2009	9,667,972	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 18 September 2009	9,667,972	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 18 September 2009	9,667,971	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 28 January 2010	3,791,322	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 28 January 2010	3,791,322	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 28 January 2010	3,791,322	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 March 2010	33,334	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 March 2010	33,333	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 March 2010	33,333	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	507,559	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	507,558	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 July 2010	507,558	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 September 2010	266,667	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 September 2010	266,667	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 September 2010	266,666	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 November 2010	333,334	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 November 2010	333,333	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 1 November 2010	333,333	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
On 17 December 2010	200,000	One year from the date of grant	10 years
On 17 December 2010	200,000	Two years from the date of grant	10 years
On 17 December 2010	200,000	Three years from the date of grant	10 years
	44,400,556		
	50,027,881		

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

28 EQUITY-SETTLED SHARE-BASED TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)

(b) The number and weighted average exercise prices of share options are as follows:

	20	12	2011		
	Weighted		Weighted		
	average	Number	average	Number	
	exercise price	of options	exercise price	of options	
Outstanding at the beginning					
of the year	US\$0.20	39,555,187	US\$0.20	44,957,195	
Exercised during the year	US\$0.20	(40,000)	-	-	
Forfeited during the year					
- Unvested	US\$0.20	(10,644,495)	US\$0.20	(4,018,006)	
– Vested	US\$0.20	(8,289,557)	US\$0.20	(1,384,002)	
Outstanding at the end of the year	US\$0.20	20,581,135	US\$0.20	39,555,187	
Exercisable at the end of the year	US\$0.20	17,852,449	US\$0.20	20,007,234	

The share options outstanding at 31 December 2012 had a weighted average remaining contractual life of 7 years (2011: 8 years).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

28 EQUITY-SETTLED SHARE-BASED TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)

(c) Fair value of share options and assumptions

The fair value of services received in return for share options granted is measured by reference to the fair value of share options. The estimate of the fair value of the share options granted is measured based on a Binomial lattice model. The contractual life of the share option is used as an input into this model. Expectations of early exercise are incorporated into the Binomial lattice model.

Fair value of	Options granted on						
share options	18 September	28 January	1 March	1 July	1 September	1 November	17 December
and assumptions	2009	2010	2010	2010	2010	2010	2010
Fair value at measurement	•						
date	US\$0.14	US\$0.16	US\$0.14	US\$0.22	US\$0.22	US\$0.16	US\$0.18
Share price	US\$0.24	US\$0.28	US\$0.24	US\$0.34	US\$0.34	US\$0.34	US\$0.34
Exercise price	US\$0.20	US\$0.20	US\$0.20	US\$0.20	US\$0.20	US\$0.20	HK\$3.18
							(70% of the
							Offer Price)
Expected volatility	58.46%	58.23%	58.00%	59.51%	58.94%	53.10%	57.19%
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Risk-free interest rate	4.297%	4.378%	4.293%	4.072%	3.415%	3.241%	3.858%

The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of listed companies in similar industries (calculated based on the weighted average remaining life of the share options), adjusted for any expected changes to future volatility based on publicly available information. Expected dividends are based on historical dividends. Changes in the subjective input assumptions could materially affect the fair value estimate.

Share options were granted under a service condition. This condition has not been taken into account in the grant date fair value measurement of the services received. There were no market conditions associated with the share options granted.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

29 CAPITAL, RESERVES AND DIVIDENDS

(a) Movements in components of equity

The reconciliation between the opening and closing balances of each component of the Group's consolidated equity is set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity. Details of changes in the Company's individual components of equity between the beginning and the end of the year are set out below:

The Company

	Share capital RMB'000 (Note 29(c))	Share premium RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(i))	Exchange reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(ii))	Other reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(v))	Capital reserve RMB'000 (Note 29(d)(vi))	Accumulated losses RMB'000	Total RMB'000
Balance at 1 January 2011	-	-	-	-	-	(3)	(3)
Changes in equity for 2011:							
Loss for the year Other comprehensive income			(32,811)			(14,104)	(14,104) (32,811)
Total comprehensive income	-	-	(32,811)	-	-	(14,104)	(46,915)
Shares issued pursuant to the Reorganisation Shares issued under placing and	1	-	-	383,379	28,922	-	412,302
public offering, net of share issuance expenses Equity-settled share-based	-	933,786	-	-	-	-	933,786
transactions Forfeiture of vested share options	- -	- -	- -	- -	11,454 (1,426)	1,426 	11,454 -
Balance at 31 December 2011 and 1 January 2012	1	933,786	(32,811)	383,379	38,950	(12,681)	1,310,624
Changes in equity for 2012:							
Loss for the year Other comprehensive income			181			(460,574)	(460,574) 181
Total comprehensive income	-	-	181	-	-	(460,574)	(460,393)
Share options exercised Equity-settled share-based transactions Forfeiture of vested share options	- - -	86 - -	- - -	- - -	(38) (3,553) (12,292)	- - 12,292	48 (3,553)
Balance at 31 December 2012	1	933,872	(32,630)	383,379	23,067	(460,963)	846,726

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

29 CAPITAL, RESERVES AND DIVIDENDS (CONTINUED)

(b) Dividend

No dividend was declared or paid by the Company during the year ended 31 December 2012 and 2011.

(c) Share capital

A summary of movements in the Company's issued share capital during the years ended 31 December 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

	2012	2	2011		
	No of		No of		
	shares		shares		
	′000	RMB'000	′000	RMB'000	
Ordinary shares, issued and fully paid:					
At 1 January	1,081,917	1	_	_	
Shares issued pursuant to the					
Reorganisation (note (i))	-	_	811,438	1	
Shares issued under placing and public offering (note (ii))	-	-	270,479	-	
Shares issued upon exercise of					
share options (note 28)					
At 31 December	1,081,957	1	1,081,917	1	

Notes:

(i) The Company was incorporated on 1 March 2010 with an authorised share capital of US\$50,100 divided into 626,250,000,000 shares of US\$0.00000008 each and one share was issued at par upon incorporation.

Pursuant to a shareholders' resolution of NT Holdings on 7 April 2011, 7 new shares of NT Pharma (Group) Co., Ltd. ("NT Group"), the then holding company of the Group, were issued and allotted to NT Holdings in consideration for the capitalisation of the amount due to NT Holdings of RMB383,380,000. At such time, NT Group had an issued share capital of 9 shares of US\$1 each, all of which were held by NT Holdings.

On 8 April 2011, as part of the Reorganisation, NT Holdings transferred all of the shares it owned in NT Group to the Company. In return, the Company allotted and issued 811,437,499 fully paid new shares of nominal value US\$0.00000008 each to NT Holdings. At such time, the Company had an issued share capital of 811,437,500 shares, all of which were held by NT Holdings. The difference between the historical carrying value of NT Holdings' investment in NT Group and the nominal value of the shares of the Company issued in exchange thereof were credited to the Company's other reserve (note 29(d)(v)).

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

29 CAPITAL, RESERVES AND DIVIDENDS (CONTINUED)

(c) Share capital (Continued)

Notes: (continued)

- (ii) On 20 April 2011, the Company issued 270,479,000 shares with a nominal value of U\$\$0.00000008, at a price of HK\$4.54 per share upon listing of the shares of the Company on the Stock Exchange by way of placing and public offering. Net proceeds from such share issuance amounted to RMB933,786,000 (after offsetting listing expenses of RMB87,398,000).
- (iii) The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to receive dividends as declared from time to time and are entitled to one vote per share at meetings of the Company. All ordinary shares rank equally with regard to the Company's residual assets.

(d) Nature and purpose of reserves

(i) Share premium

The share premium represents the difference between the nominal value of the shares of the Company and proceeds received from the issuance of shares of the Company. Under the Companies Law of the Cayman Islands, the share premium account of the Company is distributable to the shareholders of the Company provided that immediately following the date on which the dividend is proposed to be distributed, the Company would be in a position to pay off its debts as they fall due in the ordinary course of business.

(ii) Exchange reserve

The exchange reserve comprises all foreign exchange differences arising from the translation of the financial statements of non-PRC entities. The reserve is dealt with in accordance with the accounting policy set out in note 3(t).

(iii) Statutory reserve

Pursuant to applicable PRC regulations, all PRC subsidiaries of the Group are required to appropriate 10% of their after-tax profit (after offsetting prior year losses) to the statutory reserve until such reserve reaches 50% of the registered capital of each relevant PRC subsidiary. The transfer to the statutory reserve must be made before distribution of dividends to shareholders. The statutory reserve fund can be utilised, upon approval by the relevant authorities, to offset accumulated losses or to increase the registered capital of the subsidiary.

(iv) Merger reserve

The merger reserve represents the difference between the net assets of the subsidiaries acquired in 2005, which were under common control of the Controlling Shareholders, and the cash consideration paid.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

29 CAPITAL, RESERVES AND DIVIDENDS (CONTINUED)

(d) Nature and purpose of reserves (Continued)

(v) Other reserve

The Company's other reserve arose from the transfer of the entire equity interest in NT Group from NT Holdings to the Company (note 29(c)(i)) and acquisition of non-controlling interests (note 19(ii)).

The Group's other reserve arose from the capitalisation of the amount due to NT Holdings as a result of the Reorganisation and represents the difference between the amount due to NT Holdings of RMB383,380,000 and the nominal value of the shares of the Company issued in exchange thereof.

(vi) Capital reserve

The capital reserve represents the portion of the grant date fair value of unexercised share options granted to employees of the Group that has been recognised in accordance with the accounting policy adopted for share-based payments as set out in note 3(p)(ii).

(e) Distributability of reserves

At 31 December 2012, the aggregate amount of reserves available for distribution to the equity shareholders of the Company was RMB472,909,000 (2011: RMB921,105,000), being the net amount of share premium and accumulated losses.

(f) Capital management

The Group's primary objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, so that it can continue to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders, by pricing products commensurately with the level of risk and by securing access to finance at a reasonable cost.

The Group actively and regularly reviews and manages its capital structure to maintain a balance between the higher shareholder returns that might be possible with higher levels of borrowings and the advantages and security afforded by a sound capital position and makes adjustments to the capital structure in light of changes in economic conditions.

The Group monitors capital with reference to its debt-to-assets ratio. The Group's strategy is to maintain the equity and debt in a balanced position and ensure there is adequate working capital to service its debt obligations. The Group's debt-to-assets ratio, being the Group's total interest-bearing borrowings over its total assets, at 31 December 2012 and 2011 was 24.5% and 14.7% respectively.

Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries are subject to externally imposed capital requirements.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES

Exposure to credit, liquidity, interest rate and currency risks arises in the normal course of the Group's business. The Group's exposure to these risks and the financial management policies and practices used by the Group to manage these risks are described below.

(a) Credit risk

The Group's credit risk is primarily attributable to trade and other receivables, and bank deposits. Management has a credit policy in place and the exposures to credit risk are monitored on an ongoing basis.

In respect of trade and other receivables, individual credit evaluations are performed on all customers requiring credit over a certain amount. These evaluations focus on the customer's past history of making payments when due and current ability to pay and take into account information specific to the customer as well as pertaining to the economic environment in which the customer operates. Trade receivables are due within 30 to 240 days from the date of billing. Normally, the Group does not obtain collateral from customers.

The Group's exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by the individual characteristics of each customer. Further quantitative disclosures in respect of the Group's exposure to credit risk arising from non-vaccine and vaccine related trade and other receivables are set out in note 21.

At 31 December 2012, the Group had a certain concentration of credit risk as 5.4% (2011: 3.3%) of the total trade receivables were due from the Group's largest customer, and 12.6% (2011: 20.5%) of the total trade receivables were due from the Group's five largest customers.

The maximum exposure to credit risk is represented by the carrying amount of each financial asset in the consolidated balance sheet.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES (CONTINUED)

(b) Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. The Group's policy is to regularly monitor its liquidity requirements and its compliance with lending covenants, if any, to ensure that it maintains sufficient reserves of cash and adequate committed line of funding from major financial institutions to meet its liquidity requirements in the short and long term.

All non-interest bearing financial liabilities of the Group are carried at amounts not materially different from their contractual undiscounted cash flow as these financial liabilities are with maturities within one year or repayable on demand at the balance sheet date. Bank loans and unsecured debenture are repayable within $1\sim3$ years from the balance sheet date.

The following table sets out the remaining contractual maturities at the balance sheet date of the Group's bank loans, bank accepted bills, trade and other payables and unsecured debenture, which are based on contractual undiscounted cash flows (including interest payments computed using contractual rates or, if floating, based on current prevailing rates at the balance sheet date) and the earliest date of the Group would be required to repay.

The Group

			2012					2011		
		Scheduled (undiscounted cas	sh outflow			Scheduled undiscounted cash outflow			
		More than	More than				More than	More than		
	Within	1 year but	2 years but		Carrying	Within	1 year but	2 years but		Carrying
	1 year or	less than	less than		amount as at	1 year or	less than	less than		amount as at
	on demand	2 years	3 years	Total	31 December	on demand	2 years	3 years	Total	31 December
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Bank loans	540,318	-	-	540,318	526,170	538,726	-	-	538,726	526,253
Unsecured debenture	1,500	1,500	21,500	24,500	21,000	-	-	-	-	-
Trade and other payables	781,299			781,299	781,299	902,602			902,602	902,602
Total	1,323,117	1,500	21,500	1,346,117	1,328,469	1,441,328			1,441,328	1,428,855

Management believes that the Group's current cash on hand, expected cash flows from operations, available standby credit facilities from financial institutions and proceeds received from financing activities subsequent to 31 December 2012 (note 34(a)) will be sufficient to meet the Group's working capital requirements and repay its borrowings and obligations in the near future when they become due.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES (CONTINUED)

(c) Interest rate risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises primarily from bank deposits, bank loans and unsecured debenture. Borrowings at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. The Group does not use financial derivatives to hedge against the interest rate risk. The Group's interest rate profile as monitored by management is set out below.

(i) Interest rate profile

The following table details the interest rate profile of the Group's and the Company's net interest-bearing liabilities (being interest-bearing financial liabilities less pledged bank deposits and cash at banks) at the balance sheet date:

The Group

	201	2	20	11
	Effective		Effective	
	interest rate	Amount	interest rate	Amount
		RMB'000		RMB'000
Fixed rate instruments:				
Bank loans	5.00% - 7.26%	106,490	5.07% - 7.20%	324,553
Unsecured debenture	7.5%	20,000	-	
		126,490		324,553
Less: Pledged bank deposits	3.08% - 3.30%	(352,579)	3.10% - 3.30%	(16,533)
Cash at banks	3.05% - 3.15%	(784)	0.15% - 3.10%	(5,088)
		(226,873)		302,932
Variable rate instruments:				
Bank loans	3.30% - 7.07%	419,680	7.02% – 7.35%	201,700
Less: Pledged bank deposits	0.35% - 0.39%	(49,869)	0.50%	(95,570)
Cash at banks	0.01% - 1.15%	(245,246)	0.01% - 0.50%	(368,547)
		124,565		(262,417)
Total net interest-bearing				
(assets)/liabilities		(102,308)		40,515

119

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES (CONTINUED)

(c) Interest rate risk (continued)

(i) Interest rate profile (continued)
The Company

	2012		201	1
	Effective		Effective	
	interest rate	Amount RMB'000	interest rate	Amount RMB'000
Variable rate instruments:				
Cash at banks	0.01%-0.35%	69,478	0.01% - 0.5%	305,250

(ii) Sensitivity analysis

At 31 December 2012, it is estimated that a general increase/decrease of 100 basis points in interest rates, with all other variables held constant, would have decreased/increased the Group's loss after taxation and accumulated losses by approximately RMB934,000 (2011: decreased/increased profit after taxation and retained earnings by RMB1,968,000).

The sensitivity analysis above indicates the annualised impact on the Group's interest expense that would arise assuming that the change in interest rates had occurred at the balance sheet date and had been applied to floating rate instruments which expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk at that date. The analysis does not take into account exposure to fair value interest rate risk arising from fixed rate instruments as the Group does not hold any fixed rate instruments which are measured at fair value. This analysis has been performed on the same basis for 2011.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES (CONTINUED)

(d) Currency risk

The Group is exposed to currency risk primarily through sales and purchases that are denominated in a foreign currency i.e. a currency other than the functional currency of the operations to which the transactions relate. The currencies giving rise to this risk are primarily United States dollars ("USD"), Pounds Sterling ("GBP") and Hong Kong dollars ("HKD"). In addition, certain bank loans are also denominated in USD and HKD. At present, the Group has no hedging policy with respect to its foreign exchange exposure.

(i) Exposure to currency risk

The following table details the Group's major exposure at the balance sheet date to currency risk arising from recognised assets or liabilities denominated in a currency other than the functional currency of the entity to which they relate. For presentation purposes, the amounts of the exposure are shown in Renminbi, translated using the spot rate at the year end date. Differences resulting from the translation of the financial statements of non-PRC group entities into the Group's presentation currency are excluded.

The Group

-				, ,		D 11%
Exposure	to t	nreign	currencies	(exnressed	ın	Renminhi)

		2012		2011			
	USD	GBP	HKD	USD	GBP	HKD	
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	
Trade and other receivables	_	_	33,148	34,541		_	
Pledged bank deposits	_	_	_	3,526	_	_	
Cash at banks and in hand	368	_	16,342	16,534	_	1,599	
Trade and other payables	(12,996)	(62,447)	_	(13,963)	(66,109)	(34,617)	
Bank loans	(5,494)		(19,865)	(31,505)			
	(18,122)	(62,447)	29,625	9,133	(66,109)	(33,018)	

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

30 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT AND FAIR VALUES (CONTINUED)

(d) Currency risk (continued)

(ii) Sensitivity analysis

The following table indicates the instantaneous change in the Group's profit or loss after taxation (and accumulated losses or retained profits) that would have arisen if foreign exchange rates to which the Group has significant exposure at the balance sheet date had changed at that date, assuming all other risk variables remained constant.

The Group

	20	12	2011		
	Increase/	Effect on	Increase/	Effect on	
	(decrease) loss after		(decrease)	profit after	
	in foreign	taxation and	in foreign	taxation and	
	exchange	accumulated	exchange	retained	
	rates	losses	rates	profits	
		RMB'000		RMB'000	
USD	5%	(680)	5%	342	
	(5)%	680	(5)%	(342)	
GBP	5%	(2,342)	5%	(2,479)	
	(5)%	2,342	(5)%	2,479	
HKD	5%	1,111	5%	(1,651)	
	(5)%	(1,111)	(5)%	1,651	

Results of the analysis as presented in the above table represent an aggregation of the instantaneous effects on each of the Group entities' profit or loss after taxation measured in the respective functional currencies, translated into Renminbi at the exchange rates ruling at the balance sheet date for presentation purposes.

The sensitivity analysis assumes that the change in foreign exchange rates had been applied to remeasure those financial instruments held by the Group which expose the Group to currency risk at the balance sheet date. The analysis excludes differences that would result from the translation of the financial statements of non-PRC incorporated subsidiaries into the Group's presentation currency. The analysis has been performed on the same basis for 2011.

(e) Fair values

All financial instruments of the Group are carried at amounts not materially different from their fair values as at 31 December 2012 and 2011.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

31 COMMITMENTS

(a) Capital commitments outstanding at 31 December 2012 not provided for in the consolidated financial statements were as follows:

	The Group	
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Contracted for		
 property, plant and equipment 	173	3,680
intangible assets	8,940	
	9,113	3,680

(b) At 31 December 2012, the Group had total future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases payable as follows:

	The Group	
	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Within 1 year	11,033	10,603
After 1 year but within 5 years	8,781	12,590
	19,814	23,193

The Group is the lessee in respect of a number of properties held under operating leases. The leases typically run for an initial period of one to three years. None of the leases includes contingent rentals.

32 CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

(a) Factored bank accepted bills

As at 31 December 2012, the Group had a total of RMB245,015,000 (2011: RMB7,294,000) undue bills receivables which were factored to banks. All the factored bills were issued and guaranteed by well-known financial institutions and the Group did not historically experience losses caused by default of bills, therefore the bills had been derecognised in entirety from the balance sheet and the Group does not have continuing involvement in the transferred assets. The directors are of the opinion that the risk of recourse associated with the derecognised bills receivable is remote and will not have a material adverse impact on the financial position, operating results or cash flow of the Group.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

32 CONTINGENT LIABILITIES (CONTINUED)

(b) Contingent liabilities in respect of legal claims

- (1) In January 2013, a subsidiary of the Group received formal court notice that it is being sued by a former vaccine supplier for breach of contract in respect of transactions occurred in 2011. The former supplier lodged a claim for compensation and penalty of RMB6,206,000.
 - Based on legal advice, the directors are of opinion that as the case is at a preliminary stage, it is not possible to estimate with reasonable certainty the outcome of the case.
- (2) In 2011, a subsidiary of the Group was sued by a former vaccine distributor for dispute over performance deposit and service fee. The plaintiff lodged a claim for compensation of RMB1,100,000. The directors have assessed the likelihood of any unfavourable outcome of the legal case and believe that the outcome will not have a material adverse impact on the financial position, operating results or cash flow of the Group.

Apart from the above, the Group has no other outstanding litigations or contingent liabilities up to the date of this report.

33 MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

During the year ended 31 December 2012, transactions with the following parties were considered to be related party transactions:

Name of related party	Relationship with the Group
Mr. Ng Tit and Ms. Chin Yu	Directors of the Company, beneficial holders of the Company's 46.68% equity interest
NT Holdings	Holding company of the Group prior to the Reorganisation
Suzhou Pharmaceutical (Group) Co., Ltd. (蘇州醫藥(集團)有限公司) (notes (i) and (ii))	Former minority shareholder of Suzhou First Pharma
Suzhou No. 4 Pharmaceutical Factory (蘇州第四製藥有限公司) (notes (i) and (ii))	Entity controlled by Suzhou Pharmaceutical (Group) Co., Ltd.

Notes:

- (i) The English translation of the company names is for reference only. The official names of these entities are in Chinese.
- (ii) As disclosed in note 19, Suzhou First Pharma became a wholly owned subsidiary of the Group in July 2012. As a result, Suzhou Pharmaceutical (Group) Co., Ltd. and its subsidiary ceased to be related parties of the Group thereafter.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

33 MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)

(a) Transactions with related parties

	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Purchases of goods from Suzhou No. 4 Pharmaceutical Factory*	2,532	11,712

^{*} Amount for 2012 represents transactions during January to June 2012

(b) Key management personnel remuneration

Remuneration for key management personnel of the Group, including amounts paid to the Company's directors as disclosed in note 10 and certain of the highest paid employees as disclosed in note 11, is as follows:

	2012	2011
	RMB'000	RMB'000
Short-term employee benefits	11,586	9,651
Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	(1,991)	9,233
	9,595	18,884

The above remuneration is included in "staff costs" (note 8(b)).

(c) Balances with related parties

At the balance sheet date, the Group had the following balances with related parties:

	2012 RMB'000	2011 RMB'000
Amount due from a related company – Suzhou Pharmaceutical (Group) Co., Ltd.		6,000
Amount due to a related company – Suzhou No. 4 Pharmaceutical Factory		7,470

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

33 MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)

(d) Corporate guarantee provided to the Group in respect of banking facilities

2012	2011
RMB'000	RMB'000
_	135,000

34 NON-ADJUSTING POST BALANCE SHEET EVENTS

NT Holdings

- (a) In February 2013, the Group's PRC subsidiary, NT Jiangsu, issued RMB300,000,000 local SME Private Debt, which is regulated and approved by the Shanghai Stock Exchange. The coupon interest rate of the debt is 9.5% per annum. The debt has an maturity period of three years with the debt holder having an option to redeem the debt at face value after two years. The debt is guaranteed by a company controlled by city-level government in the PRC.
- (b) In February 2013, the Taizhou Medicial Hi-Tech Zone Administrative Authority accepted the Group's application to buy back the Group's land use right and building thereon located in the Taizhou Medical Hi-Tech Zone. The purchase price will be based on the asset's historical cost of RMB50,500,000 subject to an audit of the valuation.
- (c) On 28 March 2013, the Company entered into a non-legally binding memorandum of understanding (the "MOU"), through its wholly-owned subsidiaries, NTP (China) Investment Co., Limited, with Sinopharm Group Co. Ltd. (國藥控股股份有限公司) ("Sinopharm") for the cooperation in the sales and promotion of vaccine, cold chain pharmaceutical products and other related fields (the "Cooperation"). It is currently contemplated in the MOU that, subject to obtaining regulatory approvals from the relevant authorities, and upon the entry of a formal cooperation agreement between Sinopharm and the Company, a special purpose vehicle ("SPV") will be established in Shanghai to facilitate the Cooperation and that certain subsidiaries of the Group will transfer the required licenses and approvals for the businesses of the Cooperation to the SPV. Upon the entry of a formal cooperation agreement between Sinopharm and the Company, it is expected that Sinopharm and the Company will hold 70% and 30% equity interest in the SPV, respectively.

35 COMPARATIVE FIGURES

Certain comparative figures in the cash flow statement and segmented reporting disclosures have been reclassified to conform with the current year's presentation.

(Expressed in Renminbi unless otherwise indicated)

36 POSSIBLE IMPACT OF AMENDMENTS, NEW STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS ISSUED BUT NOT YET EFFECTIVE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2012

Up to the date of issue of these financial statements, the HKICPA has issued a number of amendments, new standards and interpretations which are not yet effective for the year ended 31 December 2012, and which have not been adopted in these financial statements. These include the following which may be relevant to the Group.

Effective for accounting periods beginning on or after

Amendments to HKAS 1, Presentation of financial statements – Presentation of items of other comprehensive income	1 July 2012
HKFRS 10, Consolidated financial statements	1 January 2013
HKFRS 11, Joint arrangements	1 January 2013
HKFRS 12, Disclosure of interests in other entities	1 January 2013
HKFRS 13, Fair value measurement	1 January 2013
HKAS 27 (2011), Separate financial statements	1 January 2013
HKAS 28, Investments in associates and joint ventures	1 January 2013
Revised HKAS 19, Employee benefits	1 January 2013
Annual improvements to HKFRSs-2009-2011 Cycle	1 January 2013
Amendments to HKFRS 7, Financial instruments: Disclosures – Offsetting financial assets and financial liabilities	1 January 2013
Amendments to HKFRS 10, Consolidated financial statements, HKFRS 11, Joint arrangements and HKFRS 12, Disclosure of interests in other entities-Transition guidance	1 January 2013
Amendments to HKAS 32, Financial instruments: Presentation – Offsetting financial assets and financial liabilities	1 January 2014
Amendments to HKFRS 10, HKFRS 12 and HKAS 27, Investment entities	1 January 2014
HKFRS 9, Financial instruments	1 January 2015

The Group is in the process of making an assessment of what the impact of these amendments is expected to be in the period of initial application. So far it has concluded that the adoption of these new standards and amendments is unlikely to have a significant impact on the Group's results of operations and financial position.